Newfoundland and Labrador Studies

William Eppes Cormack (1796–1868)

The Later Years

Ingeborg Marshall et Alan G. Macpherson

Volume 32, numéro 1, spring 2017

URI: https://id.erudit.org/iderudit/nflds32_1art03

Aller au sommaire du numéro

Éditeur(s)

Faculty of Arts, Memorial University

ISSN 1719-1726 (imprimé) 1715-1430 (numérique)

Découvrir la revue

Citer cet article

Marshall, I. & Macpherson, A. G. (2017). William Eppes Cormack (1796–1868): The Later Years. *Newfoundland and Labrador Studies*, 32(1), 86–150.

All rights reserved © Memorial University, 2017

Ce document est protégé par la loi sur le droit d'auteur. L'utilisation des services d'Érudit (y compris la reproduction) est assujettie à sa politique d'utilisation que vous pouvez consulter en ligne.

https://apropos.erudit.org/fr/usagers/politique-dutilisation/

Cet article est diffusé et préservé par Érudit.

Érudit est un consortium interuniversitaire sans but lucratif composé de l'Université de Montréal, l'Université Laval et l'Université du Québec à Montréal. Il a pour mission la promotion et la valorisation de la recherche.

https://www.erudit.org/fr/



William Eppes Cormack (1796–1868): The Later Years

Ingeborg Marshall and Alan G. Macpherson

Introduction

The story of William Eppes Cormack's early years was presented in this journal in 2016.¹ Cormack is well known in Newfoundland for his walk across the island in 1822, and for his efforts on behalf of the Beothuk, Newfoundland's Indigenous people. He was born in St. John's in 1796, the third of five children to Janet (née McAuslan) and Alexander Cormack. His older two siblings had died by the time he was six years old, and his father died a year later, in 1803. Janet Cormack remarried, to the merchant David Rennie. The couple had five children. In 1810, the family left Newfoundland for good and settled in Glasgow, Scotland, where William attended Glasgow and Edinburgh universities. In 1818 his stepfather, David Rennie, sent him to Prince Edward Island (PEI) to settle Scottish crofters on land he had purchased years earlier.

In early 1822, about a year after his mother, Janet Rennie, had died, Cormack returned to St. John's, Newfoundland. This paper presents in outline what is known of Cormack's life from 1822. It covers Cormack and Sylvester's walk across Newfoundland in 1822,² Cormack's founding of the Boeothick Institution, his search for Beothuk survivors, and his efforts to collect information about the Beothuk from Shanawdithit, as recorded in Cormack's papers found in the Howley family archive in St. John's in the 1970s.³ The content of many of these papers was published in J.P. Howley's *The Beothucks or Red Indians*,⁴ though some of the material referred to in this paper is new.

Cormack's family's business interests in Newfoundland are outlined as well as his eventual bankruptcy. After leaving Newfoundland, he lived in the Maritimes, Australia, New Zealand, and California, with returns to England. Cormack died in British Columbia in 1868.

Important primary archival material and manuscripts discovered by the authors over the years include the only preserved record in Cormack's handwriting⁵ of his journey across Newfoundland, which he submitted to the Natural History Society in Montreal in 1832–33. This manuscript was found at the McCord Museum, Montreal, and a copy is now held at the Centre for Newfoundland Studies, Memorial University.⁶ Another is Cormack's lengthy and significant paper on the Newfoundland fisheries, which was located in the Board of Trade documents at The National Archives, Kew, England. There is also Cormack's description of his discovery of a moa bone, in New Zealand, among the papers of Richard Owen, the foremost authority in the field of extinct, flightless birds, in the Natural History Museum, London.⁷ The Royal Botanic Garden Library and Archives, Kew, holds informative correspondence of Cormack with Sir William Hooker.

Cormack Returns to Newfoundland, 1822

Upon returning to Newfoundland in 1822, Cormack took over the administration of the family property in St. John's, which his mother had left in a trust disposition on behalf of her three Cormack children, William Eppes, John Bell, and Janet Grace.⁸ This trust covered properties previously owned by her first husband as well as her own purchases after his death. The largest and most valuable holding was Roope's Plantation, a waterfront property with wharves and storage facilities. William Cormack appears to have lived in the spacious dwelling at Roope's Plantation incorporated large tracts of land between Water Street and New Gower Street, as shown on the *Plan of St John's* by surveyor William R. Noad.¹⁰ Due to housing shortages in St. John's during the early 1800s, some of it was sold as building lots

that would have yielded ground rents.¹¹ At that time, Crown land leases for part of a plantation were £20 and a waterfront lot was £86 per annum.¹² Beyond the boundaries of Noad's *Plan of St. John's*, the Cormack siblings also owned the River Head Farm;¹³ "a certain field or enclosed meadows" including "tenement or premises with all its appurtenances" near Fort William;¹⁴ 3¹/₂ acres of Crown land that Janet Cormack had leased for 21 years;¹⁵ and substantial acreage in the area of today's Victoria Park.¹⁶

Rather than starting a business in the tradition of his father and stepfather, Cormack appears to have lived on his share of the income from these properties as well as rents from the land he owned in PEI. Hence, within a few months of his arrival "free from professional engagement," Cormack decided to pursue his personal interests and to explore the "Interior of the Island, a Region almost totally unknown, and concerning which and its aborigine inhabitants, the Red Indians, who were supposed to occupy the whole of it, the most besotted conjectures were entertained particularly by the chief delegated public authorities."¹⁷

Having witnessed the opportunities in PEI as it opened up its forested inland areas to settlement and cultivation, Cormack was clearly interested in investigating what Newfoundland's interior had to offer. As it was virtually unexplored by Europeans, Cormack wished to "throw some light upon its natural conditions and geography."¹⁸ Possessing considerable drive, perseverance, and courage, he set about to undertake the hazardous journey of crossing the island on foot.

Cormack's plan for the expedition may have been inspired by John Barrow's *Chronological History of Voyages into the Arctic Regions*, which includes Capt. David Buchan's¹⁹ report of his expedition to Red Indian Lake in central Newfoundland in January 1811.²⁰ Buchan's information was confined to the observation that "the general face of the country in the interior exhibits a mountainous appearance, with rivers, ponds and marshes in the intermediate levels or valleys," also noting that most of its timber was stunted. Barrow noted that "we know so little of the interior [of Newfoundland], or even of its shores" after a settlement of more than two hundred years, and no attempt has yet been made "to collect a Flora of the island."²¹ In 1823, following his journey, Cormack submitted to Barrow the first report of his expedition and intended "to continue to pursue his enquiries into the natural productions of the country" informing Barrow of anything "worthy of being communicated" in the future.²² In effect, Cormack wanted to narrow the gap in existing knowledge about the island's interior, including its geology, flora, and fauna. His interest in geology was inspired by his mentor and "excellent friend and distinguished promoter of science and enterprise," Professor Robert Jameson, Edinburgh University.²³

Though it has generally been assumed that the main purpose of Cormack's trek was to meet with the Beothuk, the evidence suggests otherwise. When choosing a route he was, rather, guided by the "the natural characteristics of the interior [that] were likely to be most decidedly exhibited" between Trinity Bay on the east coast and St. George's Bay on the western shore, so that he would traverse the main body of the island at its widest, excluding all large peninsulas.²⁴ With regard to making contact with the Beothuk, Cormack believed he would come across some of them en route since they were supposed to occupy the whole of the "central parts."²⁵ When he described the object of his expedition to Governor Charles Hamilton, Cormack stated only that he wanted to obtain "a knowledge of the interior of the country."

Cormack engaged Joseph Sylvester to act as his guide. Sylvester may have been recruited for him by J.S. Christopher from Messrs. Newman, Hunt & Co., who operated fishing/merchant stations on the island's south coast.²⁶ In his *Narrative*, Cormack described Sylvester as "a noted Micmac hunter from the south-west coast of the Island," that is, Bay d'Espoir, in particular the area near Weasel Island, to which Sylvester planned to return after the trek to join close kinsfolk.²⁷ Although today Cormack's guide is also referred to as Sylvester Joe,²⁸ there is ample evidence that his name was Joseph Sylvester.²⁹ The most striking proof is his signature — "Joseph Sylvester 182_" — in a book of catechisms and prayers in Mi'kmaw hieroglyphics that he is believed to have owned.³⁰ Since Cormack was not conversant with Mi'kmaw, it must be assumed that Sylvester spoke English and possibly some French. With regard to his skills, Sylvester was not only a good shot, but was an experienced woodsman who knew how to travel and survive with a minimum of support in the type of country that they planned to cross. A river system — roughly sketched onto Cormack's field map,³¹ presumably with the assistance of Sylvester — suggests that he had first-hand hunting experience in the country east of Bay d'Espoir and between Fortune and Bonavista bays. The latter area was the home of Peter Sylvester, his wife Susan, and their son Michael, who were probably related to him.³²

A Trial Expedition: July-August 1822

Before they set out on their historic journey, Cormack arranged a trial excursion that took the two men from St. John's to Placentia via Holyrood and St. Mary's Bay and back by way of Conception Bay, which he reckoned was "a distance of about 150 miles" (240 km).³³

They set off on 25 July 1822, walking from St. John's to Portugal Cove and from there along the coast to Holyrood. The innkeeper there "affronted Joe so much that he was going to desert me . . . however, I pacified him after a good deal of persuasion."³⁴ In his diary, Cormack noted plants and "zoology" and described the landscape and its geology. Progress was often impeded by wet, mossy ground covered in tree stumps and by large ponds. Six to ten miles (c. 9.5 to 16 km) was the most they could advance in a clear day; when it became foggy they travelled by compass. They both camped in the wild but also overnighted at the occasional inn or private home. On the way, partridges, ducks, and geese were their mainstay. Once they caught a beaver and Sylvester roasted the meat by throwing it on pieces of burning wood. Cormack found it so delicious that he decided to stay in camp for a day to feast on it.

On 9 August, the men arrived near Placentia Bay and left on the 14th towards Spread Eagle. In his diary Cormack records an ancient cross composed of stones laid on the ground about 30 feet long and 20 feet broad at Bay du Nord, "about ³/₄ miles from the salt water." The two travellers arrived at Harbour Grace three days later and slept at Fox's, "a good clean house." Cormack visited several inhabitants there and on the 19th the two men joined a party sailing to Portugal Cove, arriving in St. John's at 10 p.m. that night. The diary closes with advice about suitable clothing for a trek of this nature. Cormack also sketched a map of the lay of the land that, together with the diary, has been preserved among his papers.³⁵ He later sent a sketch map and a letter with instructions on the best route from Holyrood to Placentia to "Mr. Munby of [HMS *Sir Francis*] Drake."³⁶ The trek was a success in that it apprised Cormack of Sylvester's capabilities, of their compatibility, and it reassured him of food availability in the country and the suitability of their equipment.

The Expedition to Explore Interior Newfoundland: August– November 1822

Cormack decided to leave St. John's at the end of August and prepared equipment for three participants for a three-month campaign.³⁷ The third travel companion was to be Charles Fox Bennett, a merchant and Stipendiary Magistrate (later premier of Newfoundland),³⁸ who was three years Cormack's senior and a friend. None of the other volunteers, and there were several, were suited in every respect.³⁹ At the end of August, shortly before the three men were to start their journey, Bennett had to withdraw because the "chief government authority was opposed to the project."40 The reason for the governor's disapproval was never explained. Information about topographical and geological features of Newfoundland's interior would have been a valuable asset, worth reporting to government agencies in Britain. Five years later, in 1827, when Governor Thomas Cochrane was asked for a topographical and geographical record of the island, Cochrane readily pointed to Cormack's expedition, which up to then was the only set of observations of the island's interior.⁴¹





Having come to know Sylvester as a reliable and skilled woodsman, Cormack's spirit of adventure prevailed. As he noted in his report, "uncertainty of result waved over my determination, now more settled (by opposition) to perform at all hazards what I had set out upon. That no one would be injured by my annihilation was a cheering triumph at such a moment."⁴²

A debatable explanation for Cormack's determination to lead an expedition into the interior of Newfoundland was a newspaper account that claimed he had been married to a young woman in PEI and that this marriage had ended in tragedy and psychological trauma. This supposition is based on a story known as "Hunter's Grave," first published in an "old Charlottetown newspaper" in 1879 and republished in the Charlottetown Guardian in 1939.43 Some of Cormack's reported activities and credentials are described fairly accurately, though the given time frame does not fit. According to this tale, Cormack was to marry a Marion Whittier from Rustico, PEI. She had once been betrothed to an Arthur Hunter, who was thought to have died during the War of 1812. Hunter, however, turned up on the wedding day and, realizing the situation, disappeared into the woods. Desperate and guilt-ridden, Marion led a search party but failed to find him. Hunter's remains were later found by lumbermen and were buried near the river subsequently known as "Hunter's River." Although the story is tenable, there are few known facts: neither Whittier nor Hunter could be found in existing records and the Hunter River was named by surveyor Samuel Holland after a Thomas Orby Hunter, in 1765.44

Cormack and Sylvester boarded the steamer to Old Bonaventure in Trinity Bay and a hired boat took them to Smith Sound, in the area of Flower's Cove. On 5 September 1822 the two men set out on their trek due west.⁴⁵ Cormack used the upper part of *Steel's New and Correct Chart of the Island of Newfoundland with Particular Plans of its Harbours* to mark their route with a dotted line starting at St. John's Harbour and ending at St. George's Bay (Figure 1).⁴⁶ Little flags, intersecting the line between each date, indicate the distance covered on a particular day. With a pocket compass to determine their course, Cormack could only ascertain their route in a general way.⁴⁷

In the early stages of the trek, Cormack was haunted by "apprehensions and thoughts of no ordinary kind" and was unable to sleep, while Sylvester seemed to be at home in the country and slept soundly. As during their trial trek, progress was slowed by trackless marshes and woods, by wind-fallen trees, brush, ponds, and brooks, as well as the suffocating heat and bloodthirsty flies.⁴⁸ Cormack also blamed the weight of their 22-kg knapsacks for their delay.⁴⁹ Once they reached more open country they covered greater distances, and when gaining a view from occasional hilltops Cormack was utterly enchanted by the magnificence of the scenery.⁵⁰

After crossing Southwest River, the abundance of wildlife persuaded them to consume their remaining provisions, though this decision then forced the men to hunt daily. While they shot a few caribou, they largely lived on beavers, geese, and ducks.⁵¹ They also fished for trout and ate berries. By mid-September, the two travellers descended into the plains or savannas, as Cormack called them. At this point in the journey, Sylvester voiced his dissatisfaction with the arrangements — perhaps because he realized that this was going to be a longer and more cumbersome trek than anticipated — and Cormack agreed to more compensation at the end of their journey, which included pork and flour for Sylvester's mother and trips to Europe, "in order that it might do his health good."⁵²

Cormack and Sylvester spent close to a month trekking through the flat country that forms the east-central portion of the interior. A solitary mountain peak served as a marker by which to check their course. Cormack named it Mount Sylvester after his guide, a toponym that is still in use today.⁵³ In early October, the travellers reached a hilly ridge at about the centre of the island that proved to be a serpentine deposit. Its mineralogical appearance was so singular that Cormack stopped for a day or two to collect specimens; he believed this to be a quiescent volcano. Cormack named the ridge "Jameson's Mountains," after his Edinburgh mentor.⁵⁴ At this point, Cormack noted that they had not yet seen any trace of the "Red Indians" who were supposed to occupy the central regions of the island but he expected to meet them farther to the west.⁵⁵

Gradually, the strain of the trek took its toll, and on 10 October Cormack recorded that he and Sylvester were feeling the detrimental effects of the continued excessive exertion, of wet clothes, and of irregular supplies of food. Sylvester wished to retreat to the south coast to overwinter but for Cormack this was not a choice and he kept encouraging Sylvester by "promises of future rewards."⁵⁶ Continuing westward through rugged, mountainous country they arrived at the hunting camp of James John, a Montagnais [Innu], who provided them with a bark map outlining the route for the remainder of the trek.⁵⁷ Cormack was told that the country of the "Red Indians" lay nine to eleven km to the north but that at this time of the year the Indians would overwinter at Red Indian Lake, an even further distance from their path.

On their continued westward trek, a heavy snowfall forced the two men to stay in camp. Their provisions were soon exhausted and deep snow prevented hunting. The situation had become precarious when, in an "enfeebled" condition, they reached the camp of a Mi'kmaw family.⁵⁸ Cormack could eat only a few mouthfuls, his jaws and stomach were too weakened. On 21 October, after a few days of rest, the men were once again able to progress in a southwesterly direction. Cormack continued to record the general appearance of the country and its geological features but he was unable to describe other details because the snow "concealed the characteristics of the vegetable as well as the mineral kingdoms."⁵⁹

In the following days the men passed many thousands of caribou hastening eastward on their periodical migration, herd followed upon herd in rapid succession over the whole surface of the country.⁶⁰ They were able to shoot caribou every day, but even this ample supply of food was inadequate to lift their state of exhaustion and painful fatigue. "For my part I could measure my strength — that it would not obey the will... beyond two weeks more," wrote Cormack.⁶¹ It became

imperative to reach the coast as quickly as possible. When Sylvester started to turn in a southwesterly direction — presumably following the instructions of the bark map — Cormack disputed his change of course because it was leading them further away from Beothuk territory, but Sylvester would not be swayed and Cormack gave in.⁶² Travelling westward the two men came upon another Mi'kmaw hunting camp. To Cormack's mortification he was informed that they were still 97 km or about five days' walk from St. George's Harbour.⁶³

Realizing that time was running out, Cormack proposed to their host, Gabriel, to accompany them for the last leg of the journey. Gabriel agreed and led the tired men on a forced march through snow-covered country and across swollen rivers.⁶⁴ On 2 November, having spent close to two months crossing the island, Cormack and Sylvester arrived in Flat Bay and two days later crossed over to the European settlement of St. George's Harbour. After a few days of rest, Sylvester, "the one who had with painful constancy accompanied me across the Island," joined other Mi'kmaw families to spend the winter there until spring, and Gabriel, having secured supplies and ammunition, returned to his family in the interior.⁶⁵

As all European and other vessels had already left the harbours on the west coast, Cormack, after having recuperated, made his way to Fortune Bay on foot and by boat. After a harrowing trip, he arrived at the establishment of Messrs. Newman, Hunt and Co., in Hermitage Bay, and within a few days was able to catch the last ship to Britain, the *Duck*.⁶⁶

Other Early Nineteenth-Century Travellers through Newfoundland's Interior

Though Cormack claimed that his trek was "the only one ever performed by a European,"⁶⁷ this statement has been disputed. Some suggest that the honour goes to Father William Herron (or Hearn).⁶⁸ Trained for the priesthood, Herron was sent to Placentia Bay where he became responsible for the Catholics along the south and west coasts.⁶⁹ In 1820, after a visit to St. John's where he performed five baptisms,⁷⁰ he went by sea to Notre Dame Bay. According to oral tradition, he walked from there to St. George's Bay "through trackless forests accompanied by a single Indian."⁷¹ Herron would therefore have been the first European to cross Newfoundland on foot though the distance he covered was not as much as that of Cormack and Sylvester, and there appears to be no record of the journey.

Later nineteenth-century travellers through Newfoundland's interior, whose exploits were recorded, included the following: a Mr. Rogers, who was shipwrecked in Port aux Basques in 1833 and subsequently walked to St. John's; Archdeacon Edward Wix, whose visits to his charges, in 1835, took him across country to many far-flung places; a Mr. Salmon, agent of Messrs Slade & Co, who in the winter of 1844 walked on snowshoes from Twillingate to Piper's Hole and from there to St John's. Finally, in 1858 three British army officers crossed the island from Conception Bay to the Bay of Islands; and in the winter of 1875, sawmill owner Joseph William Phillips of Point Leamington, who had urgent business in Toronto, made his way on snowshoes first to Bay d'Espoir and from there to St John's.⁷²

A Return to Scotland, 1823

Family Matters

Cormack reached Glasgow early in 1823 and was confronted with the news that his stepfather, David Rennie, had died on 7 January 1823, at the age of 58.⁷³ According to the inventory of David Rennie's personal estate, his properties in Scotland were valued at close to £14,000, plus land in Township 23 in PEI. He bequeathed his estate to his five children, David Stuart, James Gower, William Frederick, Robert, and Janet Emma.⁷⁴ The Cormack siblings, David Rennie's stepchildren, who had inherited the properties of their Cormack parents, were not mentioned in the will.

At the time of his stepfather's death, Cormack's younger brother, John Bell Cormack, was in a five-year apprenticeship in the law office of J.S. Robertson and J. Arnott in Edinburgh, having started in 1822. His "Law I" course at Edinburgh University had allowed him to become articled to a solicitor for further training. During his apprenticeship, in 1825, he also attended the "Law II" course and received the title of W.S., Writer of the Signet, in May 1827.⁷⁵ John Bell Cormack remained in Edinburgh practising law until 1832.

In May 1824, Cormack's younger sister, Janet Grace Cormack, married William Scott, a merchant.⁷⁶ Before their wedding the couple signed a marriage contract and disposition according to which William Scott renounced any claim to the estate of Janet Grace with regard to properties in Newfoundland, which had been assigned into a trust on behalf of the Cormack children.⁷⁷ The couple moved to Naples and of their nine children, the first three were born there. Around 1831–32 the family moved to London.⁷⁸ W.E. Cormack kept in touch with his sister and, in 1850, when he was living in London, Janet's son, George, was his messenger.⁷⁹

Writing an Account of the 1822 Journey

With the experience of his trek through Newfoundland's interior uppermost in his mind, Cormack spent the next few months in Glasgow writing a summary of his observations, entitled "Account of a Journey across the Island of Newfoundland." He also prepared a map of the journey showing the lakes and mountains with the place names he had bestowed, as well as geological formations. Professor Jameson in Edinburgh assisted him in identifying the rocks and minerals he had collected.⁸⁰ Cormack submitted the report and map through Professor Jameson and John Barrow to the Right. Hon. Earl Bathurst, Secretary of State for the Colonies.⁸¹ It was published in the Edinburgh Philosophical Journal in 1824.82 The original manuscript has not survived, though Cormack's field map is preserved in the collection of the CNS at Memorial University.⁸³ The 1824 report covers little more than five printed pages. In it, Cormack briefly characterized the different parts of the island. Though he listed a few species of trees and shrubs with regard to "a botanical point of view," he believed the

interior not "to be particularly interesting after having examined the country near the sea coast." Nevertheless, "the island altogether . . . afforded a wide field for research to the botanist."⁸⁴ Cormack neither mentioned the personal experiences and deprivations that had hampered the two men's progress, nor did he refer to his return trip along the south coast to Fortune Bay. In later years, Cormack prepared longer accounts of the trek, described below.

While the 1824 "Account of a Journey" had little immediate impact, perhaps at that time travels through the wilderness by one or two men with a guide were not particularly rare, but for many years to come Cormack's map remained a key source of information about the geography and geology of Newfoundland's central and southern interior. Geologists J.B. Jukes (1842), Sir Richard Bonnycastle (1842), and J.P. Howley (1860s-1880s) used it in their own reports, including Cormack's toponyms and geological notations.⁸⁵ In the 1970s it was claimed that Cormack's "map of the interior was so precise that it was used in a survey for the trans-insular railway 50 years later."⁸⁶

Residence in Newfoundland and Scotland, c. 1823-1826

No date has been found for Cormack's travel back from Glasgow to St. John's after his stepfather's death in 1823, but it is assumed that he returned later that year or in early 1824. At that time he was involved in the shipping trade and owned the 120-ton brig *Brothers* that sailed between Liverpool and St. John's⁸⁷ and was part-owner of the 42-ton schooner *Oak*.⁸⁸

Cormack also started a commission business. In 1825 or earlier he partnered with the Greenock merchant, John B. Thompson, in a company listed under the name Wm. E. Cormack & Co.⁸⁹ This business sold goods on consignment for a commission. Between December 1825 and April 1826, the *Newfoundland Mercantile Journal* advertised split peas and pearl barley on sale by Cormack & Co.⁹⁰ In June 1826, the company advertised "250 Firkins excellent Irish Butter" sold for "Cash, Fish or Oil."⁹¹ Cormack also advertised for sale or rent "a Pew in the Established Church."⁹² Together with Thompson, Cormack also purchased the *Seven Sisters*, a 59-ton coastal Canadian schooner, and they seem to have been involved in the provisions and lumber trade from Canada.

As income, Cormack would still have received his share of the ground rents from his mother's trust disposition, although the 21-year lease on 3¹/₄ acres of land ran out in 1826. Additional money would have been due to him from his properties in PEI.

Despite his business obligations in Newfoundland, Cormack remained focused on his scientific interests. In the fall of 1825 he returned to Edinburgh University to take up further studies.⁹³ The University Class Lists for the period from fall 1825 to spring 1826 record him as attending a fifth-year literature class, as well as Professor Thomas Charles Hope's chemistry course.⁹⁴ It may also be presumed that he had contact with his former mentor, the renowned mineralogist Professor Jameson. One of his classmates in the chemistry course, and a student of Professor Jameson, was Charles Darwin.⁹⁵

Cormack returned in June 1826⁹⁶ to St. John's, where he lived at the Roope's premises.⁹⁷ While the commission sales continued, Cormack focused on his researches, first writing an essay on the species of fish and seal harvested in Newfoundland and Labrador. This paper, "On the Natural History and Economical Uses of the Cod, Capelin, Cuttle-Fish, and Seal as they occur on the Banks of Newfoundland and Coasts of that Island and Labrador," was published in the *Edinburgh New Philosophical Journal* in 1826.⁹⁸ Mindful of the role that government should play in the fishery, Cormack also accumulated data for a paper on the value of Newfoundland's fisheries.⁹⁹

Cormack Founds the Boeothick Institution in 1827

During his years in Newfoundland, Cormack heard reports about the persecution and dwindling numbers of the Beothuk. Sympathetic to their plight, he wanted to try to save these "sylvan" people from extinction "for the sake of humanity."¹⁰⁰ In the fall of 1827 Cormack decided to search for survivors inland from Notre Dame Bay, known

to be their last area of refuge, and to "force a friendly interview with some of them." According to a scribbled note in his papers he considered going with a large party — "11 self and others," including "4 Indians and 7 able men to be hired."¹⁰¹ Cormack gave as "Objects of the Red Indian Expedition: Their numbers and apparent means of subsistence," and his undoubtedly ill-conceived plan was "to surround them and then advance upon them as friends or as their determined captors . . . persuade them by signs and drawings of our friendly intention . . . and that they must come with us to the coast."¹⁰² This time, Cormack's equipment was to include "Musquitto veil, Musquitto ointment or mask of oil cloth with goggles, Arrow points, small looking glasses, large beads and one seamless canoe-skin" to carry two men.¹⁰³

On his way to Notre Dame Bay, Cormack stopped over in Twillingate, and on 2 October 1827 he organized a meeting of men interested in the cause of the Beothuk at the court house. Cormack described how the Beothuk had been widely persecuted and appealed to feelings of guilt and sympathy by asserting that "those who are invested with power and influence in society" are all the more obligated "to reclaim the aborigines from their present hapless condition" and "bring about justice."¹⁰⁴ It was proposed to form a society "to be called the Boeothick Institution for the purpose of opening a communication with, and promoting the civilization of the Red Indians of Newfoundland."The idea for such an institution had come from A.W. Des Barres,¹⁰⁵ a senior assistant judge of the Supreme Court and judge of the Northern Circuit Court, who had offered Cormack a berth on the vessel that took him northward for his judicial duties.¹⁰⁶

The institution was to be supported by voluntary subscriptions and donations. The Bishop of Nova Scotia, John Inglis,¹⁰⁷ was voted patron and the Hon. Augustus Wallet Des Barres vice-patron. Cormack became president and treasurer, John Dunscombe¹⁰⁸ vice-president, and John Stark¹⁰⁹ secretary. The position of honorary vice-patron was assigned to Professor Jameson, Cormack's mentor in Edinburgh, and to John Barrow, Esq., one of the secretaries to the Admiralty in Britain. John Peyton Jr., justice of the peace and merchant at Twillingate, was

voted resident agent and corresponding member at Exploits.¹¹⁰ Many of the local elite — and Twillingate was a wealthy merchant centre — signed up. It was proposed that the Beothuk woman "Shanawdithit," at that time living with the Peytons, "be placed under the paternal care of the institution, the expense of her support and education to be provided for out of the general funds." Peyton had taken Shanawdithit into his household in 1823 after her mother and sister had died. The proposal of the Boeothick Institution was later used to authorize her removal from Exploits Island without Peyton's permission (described below). In an 1828 letter to John Stark, Cormack reflected on the success of the meeting, reminding him of "the ever memorable and glorious day at Twillingate, when the oldest and most respectable inhabitants of the place reluctantly left the dinner table of the Court to breakfast with their families," suggesting that the discussion continued throughout the night.¹¹¹

Cormack later rejected the Bishop of Nova Scotia's suggestion to name Governor Sir Thomas Cochrane as patron of the Boeothick Institution,¹¹² presumably because Cochrane had acknowledged neither his successful 1822 trek across the island nor the aims of the Boeothick Institution, and had shown no interest in the care of Shanawdithit. Indeed, Cormack accused the government of gross negligence of the island's Indigenous inhabitants, stating, in well-intentioned but colonialist language of the time: "It is a melancholy reflection that our Local Government has been such that under it the extirpation of a whole Tribe of primitive fellow creatures has taken place."¹¹³

Cormack's 1827 Trek Inland in Search of Beothuk

By the time the search for Beothuk survivors was to begin, Cormack had abandoned the idea of taking hired men, most likely due to lack of government support and financial considerations. Having been unable to get in touch with Joseph Sylvester through his contact, Wm. Creed in Galtois,¹¹⁴ he engaged John Louis, an Abenaki,¹¹⁵ Maurice Louis, a young Mi'kmaq,¹¹⁶ and an elderly Montagnais, John Stevens.¹¹⁷ Though Inglis, the Bishop of Nova Scotia, believed that it would not be safe to rely entirely on his chosen crew,¹¹⁸ Cormack was satisfied to go with his guides and defended their reputation in a lengthy note that forms part of his papers.¹¹⁹

The men began their journey from the Peyton household at Exploits Island, where Cormack met Shanawdithit for the first time. On 31 October, after many delays, the party was taken by one of Peyton's boats to the mouth of the Exploits River. Walking in a northwesterly direction for four days they came to the northern end of "Badger Bay-Great Lake" (today's North Twin Lake), where they found remnants of a Beothuk village with vestiges of eight or ten winter *mamateeks* (the Beothuk term for wigwam) and remnants of a small skin tent for taking steam baths.

The party moved on towards Red Indian Lake. By mid-November the winter was well underway and deep snow made walking laborious. When they arrived at the lake, it soon became clear that the Beothuk had deserted it long before. Remnants of their occupation included small clusters of winter and summer *mamateeks*, storage buildings, and the wreck of a large birchbark canoe. There was also a cemetery with a variety of graves. In a burial hut, two adults wrapped in skins were laid out at full length, with children. A skeleton in a pine coffin, neatly shrouded in white muslin, turned out to be the remains of Demasduit, or Mary March as she was called by her captors.¹²⁰ Cormack removed several of the offerings surrounding the interred bodies, including figurines, bark cups, a canoe replica, and a bow and quiver of arrows, and also took the skulls of Demasduit and her husband, Chief Nonosabasut.¹²¹

The last hope of meeting Beothuk was now to search for them along the Exploits River where they were known to hunt caribou for their winter provisions with the aid of fence works. The men went downriver on rafts, noting along their journey old fences in complete disrepair.¹²² Cormack concluded that any surviving Beothuk may have taken refuge in some sequestered spot in the northern part of the island. At the end of November, after 30 days of trekking through the country, Cormack returned to John Peyton's. Peyton did not recognize him at first: he now had "a gaunt, haggard and worn out appearance . . . [and] did not look much like the stalwart individual he saw depart for the interior a month earlier."¹²³

As Cormack had plans to leave for Britain to lay the proceedings of the Boeothick Institution before the Earl of Bathurst, Secretary of State for the Colonial Department,¹²⁴ he wrote only a "brief outline" of the expedition, which was read at a meeting of the Institution by its chairman, A.W. Des Barres. The report was published in 1829 in the *Edinburgh New Philosophical Journal*.¹²⁵ It did not include a map but Cormack's friend, John McGregor, marked the route on a "Map of Newfoundland" in his book *British America*.¹²⁶ A vocabulary of the Beothuk language, consisting of 200 to 300 words that Cormack had obtained, would have been the Demasduit word list collected by the Rev. John Leigh, who had given a copy of it to John Peyton.¹²⁷ He gave the "ingenious" Beothuk artifacts¹²⁸ he had collected to Professor Jameson for the University Museum in Edinburgh.¹²⁹ Cormack left St. John's on 14 January and returned on 22 May 1828.¹³⁰

A Search for Beothuk Launched by the Boeothick Institution in 1828

In Cormack's absence, the Boeothick Institution in February 1828 decided to send John Louis [Lewis] and John Stevens, accompanied by Abenaki Peter John, on another search. To forestall any unfriendly interchange, they were instructed not to make contact with the Beothuk but only to establish their numbers and the area they occupied.¹³¹ They were to travel overland to St. George's Bay, search the country around Grand Lake and to the west of Red Indian Lake, and proceed from there to White Bay, returning via the Exploits River. The projected route covered more than 800 km as the crow flies.¹³² After trekking for four months through the country without success, the three men returned to St. John's. When they presented the report of their search to the Boeothick Institution¹³³ it was resolved to send them out again, and John Louis was to make a plan (a bark map)¹³⁴ of the country they passed over. As the funds of the Boeothick Institution were inadequate to pay for the expedition, members were asked to contribute. The number of subscribers had grown considerably since the inception of the institution and while there is no complete list of subscribers, *The Royal Gazette* of 24 June 1828 cited four additional vice-patrons and 27 possibly new members, all of whom would have made an annual payment or a donation.¹³⁵ More names were to be published in the following issue, which unfortunately has not been preserved.

The result of the second expedition was presented at a meeting of the institution in the fall of 1828. The three men had delivered a letter from Cormack, by then back in Newfoundland, to the French commodore at Croque Harbour, who knew nothing about the whereabouts of Beothuk. They then investigated White Bay and its hinterland without coming across any Beothuk, though old marks of their occupation were noted everywhere. Cormack concluded this "proves that the tribe, if not totally extinct, are expiring."¹³⁶ It was not considered prudent to send men out again.

Shanawdithit in Cormack's Home, St. John's, 1828

By the time John Louis and his men returned from their second unsuccessful search for Beothuk survivors, Cormack realized that Shanawdithit, who was still living with the Peytons, was the only person who could provide authentic information about her people's history, language, and customs. Cormack considered it a priority to transfer her to St. John's and obtain from her as much information as she was able and willing to convey.

It was presumably Cormack who asked John Stark and Andrew Pearce to sail to Exploits Island and take Shanawdithit to Twillingate. John Peyton Jr. was absent when they arrived and his wife refused to give permission, although a few days later she gave way and sent Shanawdithit to Twillingate. John Peyton Jr. was much displeased about Shanawdithit's removal from his household, perhaps afraid that she would talk about his father's murder of Beothuk 14 or 15 years ago.¹³⁷ Cormack defended the transfer. He was obviously determined to salvage what she was able to communicate, and seems to have expected John Peyton Jr. to share these views, stating that it was "done for the best and with the best intentions."¹³⁸

Shanawdithit arrived at Cormack's house at the Roope's premises on 20 September 1828.¹³⁹ In October, Cormack also hosted John Louis and his search party.¹⁴⁰ Assuming responsibility for Shanawdithit's well-being included having her vaccinated — on this matter John Stark wrote, "pray, let nothing prevent this"¹⁴¹ — and having Dr. Carson look after her health.¹⁴² She was said to be suffering from consumption and during the nine months under the care of the Boeothick Institution she was often unwell.¹⁴³ Cormack is believed to have commissioned the well-known artist, William Gosse, to paint a portrait of her.¹⁴⁴ This portrait is now exhibited in The Rooms — her penetrating and reproachful look is striking; according to Cormack she "never laughed."¹⁴⁵

As Shanawdithit spoke little English, it became a priority for Cormack to instruct her. He also provided her with paper and pencils and found that she had a talent for drawing.¹⁴⁶ When questioned about encounters of her people with Europeans, Shanawdithit produced sketches of certain events such as the arrival of Capt. Buchan's party at a Beothuk camp on Red Indian Lake in the winter of 1810-11, including the victory feast after two of Buchan's men had been decapitated,¹⁴⁷ and the taking of Demasduit (known as Mary March by the settlers) by the party of John Peyton Jr. and Sr.,¹⁴⁸ and she also disclosed that in the encounter they not only killed Demasduit's husband, Chief Nonosabasut, but also his brother. She sketched Buchan's party going up the Exploits River with Demasduit's remains¹⁴⁹ and the location where a Beothuk woman was killed by Peyton Sr. "14 or 15 years ago."150 Most revealing is Sketch IV, marking the camps of Beothuk families and their route as they moved from the Exploits River to the lakes inland from Badger Bay in March-April 1823.¹⁵¹ Cormack's notes give further details of the situation of the Beothuk, their experiences with the English, a census of the different Beothuk groups in

1811, their decline and amalgamation, and the number of people who died prior to Shanawdithit's capture, in 1823.¹⁵² At that time only 12 of her kin were left; she never narrated this part of her story without tears.

Shanawdithit also depicted Beothuk winter and summer *mamateeks* and other structures,¹⁵³ a variety of animal food items,¹⁵⁴ Beothuk objects, a woman in what appears to be a dancing dress,¹⁵⁵ and "Emblems of Mythology,"¹⁵⁶ as Cormack called them. Sketch X shows Cormack's dwelling at Roope's Plantation.¹⁵⁷ It is believed that before leaving Newfoundland Cormack gave these 10 drawings to members of prominent families in St. John's.¹⁵⁸ When J.P. Howley became interested in the history of the Beothuk and collected material for his book *The Beothucks or Red Indians*, he was able to retrieve them.¹⁵⁹ Cormack probably left additional sketches and information obtained from Shanawdithit with his friend John McGregor in Liverpool, with whom he stayed after his arrival in Britain in 1829. McGregor published the information anonymously in 1836,¹⁶⁰ but the drawings have not been preserved.

In the course of Cormack's conversations with Shanawdithit he collected about 120 Beothuk words not included in the vocabularies acquired earlier from Oubee¹⁶¹ and Demasduit.¹⁶² Then, in January 1829 he submitted what was probably an amalgamated list of Beothuk words from all three sources to the Natural History Society of Montreal as a token of his appreciation for having been elected corresponding member,¹⁶³ saying that these words came from the Beothuk woman who was at that time living in his house. He also gave a copy of the word list to a Dr. Yates, probably Dr. James Yates,¹⁶⁴ whom he might have known from his university days in Glasgow in 1811.

In early 1829, Cormack transferred Shanawdithit to the home of Attorney General James Simms and his family. As a parting gift she presented him with a rounded piece of granite, a piece of quartz, and a lock of her hair.¹⁶⁵ When Dr. Carson's medical ministrations could no longer halt the steady progress of her consumption she was moved to the St. John's hospital located in the area of today's Victoria Park.¹⁶⁶

Shanawdithit died there and was buried in a cemetery on the South Side of St. John's. Presumably this was the burial ground attached to the military hospital, located several hundred metres west of where the parish church of St. Mary the Virgin was built in 1859.¹⁶⁷ A plaque attached to a cairn close to this church includes the words: "Near this spot is the burying place of Nancy Shanawdithit very probably the last of the aborigines who died June 6th 1829."¹⁶⁸

Among J.P. Howley's papers is a poem of 11 four-lined stanzas entitled "The Indian Girl's lament" with the note: "I have been favoured by Mr. W.H. Rennie with the following poem written by the celebrated New England poet, I.C. Whittier [should be J.G.], Haverhill, Mass. Nov. 1829, and inscribed to W.E. Cormack Esq. It refers to Shanawdithit 'the last of the Beothucks, or Red Indians.' Mr. Rennie received it from his cousin Mr. Charles Scott of Alverstoke, Hants."¹⁶⁹

Cormack's Business Dissolves: His Final Departure from Newfoundland, 1829

At the same time as Cormack became involved in protecting the Beothuk, his business began to deteriorate. During the years 1827 and 1828 advertisements in *The Royal Gazette* and *The Public Ledger* attest to the fact that Cormack & Co. continued with the consignment business.¹⁷⁰ In May 1827, clothes, woollens, hosiery, cottons, silks, and linen, together with other goods suitable for spring, were advertised for sale.¹⁷¹ A couple of months later 400 bags of Hamburgh Bread, 100 barrels of Hamburgh flour, barrels of pork, red wine, fabrics, rugs, mitts, fox traps, and more were auctioned off on Cormack's premises.¹⁷²

Initially the sales may have gone well, but when Cormack started to offer dry goods the items he had chosen do not seem to have been popular. Listed in the final auctions were such items as flushing great coats and jackets, fancy waist coating, silk plaids, gentlemen's and ladies'silk stockings and kid gloves, crepe dresses and scarves, comforters, and items like a handsome grate, brass front, set of fire irons, kitchen oven complete, boxes of window glass, and ironmongery.¹⁷³ Cormack would have had little experience in this type of business and his choices of silk clothing, for example, may not have been prudent. He may also have lacked business connections. His repeated stays in Scotland and his search for Beothuk survivors kept him away from St. John's for several months at a time and would have had a detrimental effect on his business. The co-partnership with Thompson dissolved in January 1828.¹⁷⁴ Thompson subsequently pursued his own business and did well, but for Cormack it appears to have accelerated his insolvency.

As previously planned, Cormack left the country on 14 January 1828¹⁷⁵ to lay his report on the Boeothick Institution before Earl Bathurst and give the Beothuk artifacts he had collected to Professor Jameson in Edinburgh. Upon his return to St. John's in May 1828, he advertised for rent the waterfront premises of Roope's Plantation "at present occupied by the subscriber." They included for immediate possession "an excellent wharf, good stores, a comfortable Dwelling House, and every other convenience suitable for carrying on a large business."¹⁷⁶ In May, two days were set aside for auctioning a long list of goods at the shop of W.E. Cormack.¹⁷⁷ In May and June "Edinburgh Ale of very superior quality" was offered for sale and in September, J. Clift auctioned bread, tobacco, and snuff on Cormack's premises.¹⁷⁸

On 22 January 1829, shortly after Shanawdithit was transferred to the household of Attorney General James Simms, Cormack sailed on the brig *Helen* for Greenock, never to return to Newfoundland.¹⁷⁹ In May 1829 his business was declared insolvent,¹⁸⁰ and R.R. Wakeham and H. Hawson were appointed provisional trustees of the estate.¹⁸¹ New efforts were made to rent out the waterfront premises¹⁸² and, on 8 May, an auction took place at which "all stock in trade, consisting of shop and store goods and household furniture" were sold. Also in May, a sheriff's sale to satisfy a suit by James and Wm. Stewart against Cormack included furniture and household items presumably from Cormack's dwelling.¹⁸³ In June all remaining items were sold by auction every Thursday and Saturday "until the whole is disposed of. By order of the Provisional Trustees of Wm. E. Cormack."¹⁸⁴ Later in the year the provisional trustees were replaced by Edward Blake and James Stewart.¹⁸⁵ In September, a financial setback occurred when the *Seven Sisters* was lost at sea.¹⁸⁶ In 1829, Cormack also sold his properties in PEI, including one town lot and two half town lots in Charlottetown, and two large pasture lots, the second one covering 72 acres in total; for sale were also five acres of land at the head of Rustico Bay.¹⁸⁷

The liquidation of Cormack's assets in St. John's dragged on for another two years. In May 1830 "all the right, title and interest of William E. Cormack, Insolvent, in those extensive and desirable Waterside Premises and Land in this town — the interest of the Insolvent consists of one undivided third part of the said Premises" — were offered for sale.¹⁸⁸ On 4 September Cormack's share of the River Head Farm was purchased by David Stuart and James Gower Rennie as "executed by the Trustees of W.E. Cormack."¹⁸⁹ In July of the following year Cormack's creditors were requested to make their claims and to meet in August at the office of the subscriber "when a statement of the estate will be exhibited, and a dividend of the funds declared."¹⁹⁰ However, Cormack was not entirely without income at this time. Eight lots with six houses and four shops were still part of the "Janet Cormack Estate" that continued to benefit all three of the Cormack children.¹⁹¹

It is suggested that around this time the "Scott and D.S. Rennie Estate"¹⁹² as marked on the *Plan of St. John's*¹⁹³ (drawn up in 1849) came into existence. According to this plan, much of the waterfront land of Roope's Plantation and 12 lots between Water and New Gower Streets¹⁹⁴ were still owned by Janet Grace Scott (the sister of William Eppes Cormack and John Bell Cormack), while William E. and John Bell had sold their one-third shares to D.S. Rennie.

John Bell Cormack had run into financial difficulties in 1832 when he left Edinburgh "in haste" for PEI after the birth of his daughter, Anna Janet, in January 1831,¹⁹⁵ and his marriage to Mary Ann Crawfuird, in April 1832.¹⁹⁶ In his letters to his stepbrother, David Stuart Rennie,¹⁹⁷ who worked in his law firm,¹⁹⁸ John Bell thanked him for sorting out his affairs and trying to secure money owed to him. John Bell also told him that he wanted to leave the country altogether and move to PEI, and that to do so he needed 250 pounds sterling. D.S. Rennie appears to have accepted ownership of John Bell's shares in Roope's Plantation, including the building lots that were originally part of it, in exchange for a loan of the money.¹⁹⁹ John Bell and his family moved to PEI in 1833.

D.S. Rennie bought James Gower's part of the River Head Farm in 1833 (together, they had purchased W.E. Cormack's share in 1830), and presumably at that time or earlier W.E. Cormack had also sold his share of Roope's Plantation to D.S. Rennie. These transactions would have led to negotiations with Janet Grace Scott (who still owned one-third of Roope's) and the creation of the "Scott and D.S. Rennie Estate," probably a trust.

In 1836 John Bell Cormack was admitted a "Barrister and Solicitor of the Supreme Court" of PEI²⁰⁰ and his step-siblings subsequently gave him the power of attorney to represent their interests in PEI.²⁰¹ He kept his shares in the River Head Farm and the property in the Victoria Park area (originally owned by his father) until 1848–49.²⁰² John Bell Cormack and his wife eventually separated; his wife and their seven children moved to Boston while John Bell stayed in PEI but later returned to St. John's, where he died in 1869.²⁰³

Cormack Moves Around the World, 1829–1868

England 1829 and Further Papers about Newfoundland Topics

Cormack arrived in London in 1829 and hoped to obtain employment in the British government service. To that end, he submitted several documents to Sir George Murray, Secretary of State for the Colonies, among them his paper on the Newfoundland fisheries. He also offered "to cross and explore New Holland and New South Wales [in Australia] in any direction."²⁰⁴ Though Murray eventually granted him an interview, this did not lead to a government position.²⁰⁵

In the following decade, Cormack continued research and writing. In early 1831, while living in PEI, he sent a paper, "On the Political and Commercial value of the Newfoundland and other North American Fishery," to the Natural History Society in Montreal. This document, researched in the 1820s while he was still in Newfoundland, focused on the value of the island's fisheries. The manuscript was read to the Society on 25 April 1831 and subsequently won an essay competition²⁰⁶ upon Cormack giving his permission that "the Society . . . expunge certain passages of a warm political bearing, and which, as a literary Society, devoted solely to the advancement of knowledge, they cannot sanction by their approbation."²⁰⁷ The prize-winning paper is no longer in the archive of the Society and was never published. Secretary of State Murray sent a copy to the Board of Trade, which is now on file in the Board of Trade papers in The National Archives, Kew.²⁰⁸

In 1832–33, Cormack submitted a considerably longer report of his 1822 journey to the Natural History Society of Montreal. It consisted of 60 closely handwritten folio pages with a cover entitled, "Narrative of a Journey across Newfoundland by W. E. Cormack (For the Natural History Society of Montreal)."²⁰⁹ The original of this narrative (without a map) is preserved in the archives of the McCord Museum. Although not the original field diary, it is nevertheless written in that format.

A notable addition to the longer 1832-33 version is the extensive information on flora from central eastern Newfoundland, including the colour of flowering plants that do not bloom during late fall when he had travelled across the island.²¹⁰ In 1823, Cormack's lack of information on this topic is confirmed by a letter from Robert Morison, assistant surgeon of HMS Sir Francis Drake and an avid botanist, to Sir William Hooker at the Royal Botanic Gardens, Kew: "The few plants that W. Cormack took home [to Britain] from here [Newfoundland] I saw and named for him."211 Cormack later told Hooker that Morison had "the best collection [of plants] that has been made in this quarter,"212 and urged him "to obtain the plants of our alpine district if they may be so called, at the South West and North West parts of the Island and of the Interior for there are plants there not to be found nearer the Sea Coast. I only saw a little of these districts in 1822, and did not or rather could not examine their plants."213 As it was, Hooker had already received a "hortus siccus of Newfoundland

plants" from Morison.²¹⁴ After Morison had died on Clapperton's exploration of Central Africa, in December 1825, Cormack would have been able to gain unrestricted access to Morison's plant collection, particularly as he was acquainted with Sir William Hooker,²¹⁵ who was the Rennies' neighbour on Bath Street in Glasgow.²¹⁶ It is suggested that Cormack noted the names of many plants in the collection and included them in the manuscript of his 1822 trek for the Natural History Society, mostly in footnotes. While Cormack may have profited from studying Morison's collection, his descriptions of Newfoundland plants in the various bio-zones in his "Narrative of a Journey" were likely based on knowledge he had accumulated in the years following his 1822 trek.²¹⁷

Cormack continued with his interest in Newfoundland's flora and sent plants collected in the vicinity of St. John's to the Linnean Society in Britain.²¹⁸ Twenty-one plant specimens included in a list of vascular plants from Newfoundland in the Herbarium at the Royal Botanic Gardens in Kew are also noted as coming from Cormack,²¹⁹ and two specimens in the Grey Herbarium, also known as the Harvard University Herbarium, are listed as "collected by Cormack in Newfoundland between 1822 and 1829."²²⁰

Canadian Maritimes, Early 1830s

Without work in England, Cormack moved to PEI where he established an export trade of grain to Britain.²²¹ This was followed by a move to Cape Breton, since he stated on one of his lot conveyances in PEI that he was "at present residing in the Island of Cape Breton."²²² It is likely that Cormack became involved with the General Mining Association in Cape Breton Island, for he later claimed to have been "connected somewhat extensively with the opening and active management of coal mines."²²³ Another of Cormack's activities was that of agent for the New Brunswick and Nova Scotia Land Company,²²⁴ and in 1833 he became a citizen of Fredericton, New Brunswick.²²⁵ During the winter of 1833–34, Cormack went to Britain to consult with various parties on behalf of the Land Company and returned to Fredericton in 1834.²²⁶ However, when he came into conflict with W. Kendal, another agent of the Land Company, both men had to present their case to the Board of Directors in London. The Board agreed with Kendal's argument and Cormack left the Company.

Australia, 1836

In May 1836, in the wake of this setback, Cormack emigrated to Australia,²²⁷ where he accepted the joint position of postmaster and clerk to the Bench of the Petty Sessions Court at Dungog, a farming district about 70 miles north of Sydney.²²⁸ However, a dispute with the police magistrate caused Cormack to resign and lease a farm at "East Bank, Croompark," a few miles from Dungog.²²⁹ He successfully grew tobacco using convict labour,²³⁰ but in 1839, following another altercation with the police magistrate, Cormack came to believe that New Zealand would be a more promising place to settle.²³¹

New Zealand, 1839

Cormack purchased several large tracts of land from the Maoris on New Zealand's North Island along the Pararu, Piako, and Waipa rivers, for his own use and as agent for other land purchasers and investors. Some of this land was signed over to him in exchange for goods, including guns and ammunition that the Maori coveted.²³² Then, in 1840, after Britain had claimed New Zealand through the Treaty of Waitangi with the Maori, a new Land Claim Act retroactively required all land purchases from Maori to be approved by a British Land Commission.²³³

This led to a trip to London in 1843 to apprise his partner, a Mr. Willis, and other investors of the developments.²³⁴ There he seems to have written his history "Of the Red Indians of Newfoundland," including the story told by Shanawdithit, and also his "Geology and Mineralogy," since both of these manuscripts were written on paper with the watermarks 1840 and 1843.²³⁵ Most likely he had left his notes on Newfoundland matters, collected in the 1820s, with his partner Willis before he had set off for Australia in 1836.²³⁶ During his

sojourn in London Cormack also met Michael Faraday. Part of a conversation with him about his experiences in Newfoundland was published in *The Correspondence of Michael Faraday*.²³⁷

After his return to New Zealand, Cormack was made justice of the peace in 1845.²³⁸ In due course he became embroiled in New Zealand politics and attempted, unsuccessfully, to influence British Parliament, through friends, to grant New Zealand representative government.²³⁹ While he was waiting for the Land Commission to come to a decision with regard to his land claims, Cormack opened a watchmaker's shop in Auckland.²⁴⁰ He also purchased a 22-ton schooner, *Roory O'More*, to trade oil and whalebone,²⁴¹ procured spars for the British Admiralty using Maori labour, and set up a mill for them in payment for their efforts.²⁴² Eventually, most of Cormack's land purchases were disallowed,²⁴³ a decision Cormack disputed unsuccessfully.²⁴⁴

England, 1849

Disillusioned by political machinations, Cormack turned his back on New Zealand for good and in 1849 once again returned to London.²⁴⁵ He brought with him a plant collection for Professor Hooker that was unfortunately spoiled on arrival when the glass cover of the case was broken. Only a kauri seedling survived.²⁴⁶ A few years earlier he had already sent seeds of 90 New Zealand plants.²⁴⁷ While in New Zealand, Cormack had also obtained a Moa bone, which he gave to Professor Richard Owen, conservator at the Hunterian Museum, who published a photograph of it and Cormack's description of the "Locality of the remains of the *Dinornis Giganteus*" in his *Memoirs on the Extinct Wingless Birds of New Zealand*.²⁴⁸ Guided by a Maori, Cormack had found the bone on the northern part of the island, on a cliff above Opito Bay, next to an old Maori fireplace that was buried under three feet of sandy soil.

By this time Cormack was 53 years old, and while in London he amused himself by taking on yet another project, namely a booklet on ice-skating, at which he excelled.²⁴⁹ *The Art of Skating Practically*

*Explained*²⁵⁰ was based on Robert Jones's 1772 *A Treatise on Skating*.²⁵¹ Cormack revised and extended the text, added instructions for more complex figures on the ice, and gave directions for the construction of skates and for different methods of fixing them to the foot.²⁵² He also used his time to burnish "with Dr. [Andrew] Ure and others his old Scotch lore in Metallurgy — Mineralogy etc."²⁵³

California, 1851

After two years in London, for all indications with no employment, Cormack emigrated in the wake of the gold rush to California, where political developments were to his liking.²⁵⁴ He travelled by sea via New York to Panama, and from there on the SS *California* to San Francisco, arriving on 5 October 1851.²⁵⁵ Little is known about Cormack's time in California. In January 1855 he held a job as postmaster in O'Byrnes Ferry, Calaveras County, and in the San Francisco city directories for 1856 to 1858 he is listed as a merchant living at 118 Sacramento Street.²⁵⁶

British Columbia, 1858

Cormack did not last in California either. By 1858 business in San Francisco had become curtailed and Cormack moved to British Columbia, which was experiencing a gold rush. Shortly after his arrival, in February 1859, he accepted the position of colonial secretary with Governor James Douglas.²⁵⁷ Two years later, he resigned from this job and advertised a variety of clothing, hardware, liquor, tobacco, and other items "for sale by the undersigned at the store of A.R. Green" — presumably sold on consignment under his name.²⁵⁸ Cormack also became a member of the first Municipal Council of New Westminster and as its chairman strongly advocated representative government for BC.²⁵⁹ According to a letter to the editor of the *British Columbian*, Cormack was credited with involvement in bringing young women from Britain to New Westminster for the purpose of providing marriage partners and/or domestics.²⁶⁰ In keeping with his concern for the Beothuk in Newfoundland, he became supportive of the local First Nations, applying for a building lot for a chapel and objecting to the local government's acquittal of BC men involved in the killing and stabbing of First Nation individuals.²⁶¹ In 1864 he became "Superintendent for Indian Demonstration" responsible for First Nations celebrations and the distribution of goods.²⁶² After a lengthy illness, Cormack died in New Westminster on 29 April 1868 and was buried in the small cemetery of Holy Trinity Church in that town.²⁶³

The Cormack Papers

Circumstantial evidence suggests that during Cormack's time in London from 1849 to 1851 Newfoundland's Surveyor-General, Joseph Noad, had tracked him down and communicated to him his interest in the Beothuk.²⁶⁴ Hence, before leaving Britain for California, Cormack dispatched his papers pertaining to Newfoundland and to the Beothuk to Noad in St. John's and thereby finally severed his connection with this island.²⁶⁵ Noad had been working on a history of Newfoundland's Indigenous people and was now able to add details gathered by Cormack from Shanawdithit. In January 1853 he presented a lecture on the Beothuk at a meeting of the Mechanic's Institute to "a numerous and respectable audience."266 It was published by The Patriot Press in the same year.²⁶⁷ Cormack's papers included a more polished and longer version of his report on the 1822 trek than the "Narrative of a Journey" he sent to the Natural History Society in Montreal, with the plant names incorporated into the text. Recognizing the value of this document, Noad recommended to Governor Charles H. Darling to have it published. In 1856, at government expense, The Morning Post and the Commercial Journal printed the Narrative of a Journey across the Island of Newfoundland by W. E. Cormack, Esq. The only one ever performed by a European.²⁶⁸ On leaving the province in 1855, Noad placed the box of Cormack's papers into the library of the Atheneum-Mechanic's Institute.

In January 1881, at the first meeting of the Newfoundland Historical Society at the Atheneum library, Rev. Moses Harvey reported that on that morning an old box with papers about the transactions of the Boeothick Institution and other documents, as well as birchbark maps, had been found in the library.²⁶⁹ The box was placed in the hands of James Patrick Howley, at that time assistant to Alexander Murray on the Geological and Topographical Survey of Newfoundland, who had developed a particular interest in the Beothuk. At a follow-up meeting of the society,²⁷⁰ Howley announced that the box contained W.E. Cormack's papers from his sojourn in Newfoundland in the 1820s and described its contents as a history of the Beothuk, proceedings of the Boeothick Institution, correspondence of its members, reports about searches for Beothuk survivors, and many small notes, some of them nearly illegible. There were also five bark maps. Howley published most of the information contained in these papers in his classic *The Beothucks or Red Indians*, in 1915.

When the late David Howley granted access to the Howley family archive it became clear that the Cormack material had become part of the Howley family papers. To facilitate the assessment of these papers, in 1984, Ingeborg Marshall created 81 file folders to organize the documents. The two main files concern Cormack's diary of his trial walk with Joseph Sylvester (61 pages, small page size, not published)271 and the manuscript "Of the Red Indians" (22 folio-sized pages).²⁷² Other files include correspondence of members of the Boeothick Institution, reports to the institution, notes on Newfoundland history, and about 30 files holding handwritten notes half a page in size or less. Most watermarks of the papers range from 1818 to 1828. A brief manuscript about the Beothuk people, starting with "On reflecting after my expedition in search of them ..." has the watermark 1833.273 The manuscript on the "Geology and Mineralogy of Newfoundland"274 has the watermark 1843, and that "Of the Red Indians of Newfoundland," with the exception of page one, is written on paper with the watermarks 1840 and 1843.275 The paper of the "Preface" has the watermark 1828 and is in line with the introductory sentence: "To begin in the year 1828 to write a history of the Red Indians of Newfoundland is like beginning to write the history of an extinct people." This page is followed by admonitions to the British government for its lack of protection of the Native population, a history of interactions between Beothuk and naval parties, the capture of Demasduit and of Shanawdithit and her mother and sister, leading to Shanawdithit's disclosure of the story of her people and their movements over the country as well as of their decline, which was published by J.P. Howley in 1915.

The papers also include an "old worn map," which turned out to be *Steel's Chart of Newfoundland*, 1817, used by Cormack to mark the progress of his crossing in 1822.²⁷⁶ Of the five birchbark maps in the box, two were produced by James John, one outlining rivers and ponds from Bay d'Espoir to Island Pond²⁷⁷ and a second one with the route taken by Cormack and Sylvester from Meelpag Lake to George IV Lake within "20 miles to [illegible] Bay."²⁷⁸ Three further bark maps were sketches of the rivers and ponds between Grand, Sheffield, and Red Indian lakes. These three maps were most likely drawn by John Louis, chief of the search party, on or after their trek in 1828. The third of these maps presents a clearer configuration of these lakes and the country to the north.²⁷⁹

Photograph of W.E. Cormack

There is also some information about a photograph of W.E. Cormack, which is not part of the Cormack Papers. Ernest Cormack Finch, solicitor in Britain and grandson of Cormack's sister, Janet Grace Scott, owned a photograph that he believed to be that of his great-uncle.²⁸⁰ In 1931 he sent it to Robin J. Rennie of St. John's (grandson of William Frederick Rennie). The cardboard backing of the photograph bore the name of a Southampton firm and the date "Oct/77" — well after the date of Cormack's death in 1868. E.C. Finch surmised that this was a copy of an old photograph of Cormack, which an uncle in Southampton had asked a photographer to make. The name of W.E. Cormack on the back was written by Finch.²⁸¹ Robin Rennie had the photograph copied (by Miss Holloway) and sent the copy to the Secretary of the Legislature.²⁸² A file in
the Archive and Special Collections Division at Memorial University contains a photograph of W.E. Cormack with the inscription "Portrait of the late William Epps Cormack, Born at St. John's, Nfld., 1796, Died at British Columbia, 1868, Author of 'Journey across Newfoundland in 1822."²⁸³ It is the only known portrait of W.E. Cormack and has been widely reproduced, although there seems to be a shadow of doubt about its authenticity.

William Eppes Cormack's Legacy

In the early 1820s, after Cormack and Sylvester had completed their walk across the island, there was little acknowledgement of their achievement. This changed in 1928 with F.A. Bruton's reprinting of the report "for use in schools" — with the botanical names, a glossary, and other information neatly tucked into five appendices.²⁸⁴ The story of Cormack and Sylvester's feat came to be standard fare in Newfoundland's school curriculum.²⁸⁵

Cormack's paramount legacy remains his information about the Beothuk. Compassion for this people prompted him to found the Boeothick Institution, search for Beothuk survivors inland, and obtain extensive information about the history and culture of the Beothuk from Shanawdithit. Her disclosures to Cormack remain invaluable ethnohistorical records.

Cormack's achievements have also been acknowledged by naming geographical features and places after him. A mountain west of Middle Ridge is called Mount Cormack, and a lake north of King George IV Lake is named Cormack's Lake.²⁸⁶ A spit of land at Flagstaff Pond is traditionally known as "Cormack's Point,"²⁸⁷ and in 1948 a community in western Newfoundland was formally given the name "Cormack."²⁸⁸ A school, streets, a square, a bridge, and business establishments bear his name,²⁸⁹ and a 182-km walking trail from St. George's Bay across the rugged Anguille Mountains to Petites on the south coast has been named "Cormack Trail" in Cormack's honour.²⁹⁰

Cormack and Sylvester's journey has inspired any number of attempts to walk or drive or ski the same route. An extensively documented recreation of the journey was that undertaken by journalist Don Cayo and photographer Ray Fennelly in the fall of 1991.²⁹¹ Though they occasionally used roads, their route meshed with that of Cormack and Sylvester, hitting some of the same high spots. The two men completed the journey in 39 days travelling a distance of close to 600 km. There were also three scouters of the 6th St. John's Troop who "followed in Cormack's steps" in 1960, walking largely on roads and railway beds.²⁹² Eight men from central Newfoundland crossed the island on skidoos in 1971. It took the party 12 days to reach St. George's Bay, and their odometers showed a distance of 568 km.²⁹³ The 27-man Assaults Pioneer Platoon from the Canadian Forces Base at Gagetown, New Brunswick, walked from Milton, Trinity Bay, to St. George's Bay in September 1994 as a personal endurance test.²⁹⁴ And there were others.295

William Eppes Cormack was buried in the cemetery of Holy Trinity Church in New Westminster, BC. In time, the cemetery was neglected and in the early 1940s was levelled to make room for a school.²⁹⁶ Journalist Don Morris collected information on the grave's whereabouts,²⁹⁷ and in 1986 a large, framed photograph with a commemorative text was unveiled at New Westminster's City Hall and later moved to the museum of that town.²⁹⁸ The inscription reads: "In memory of William Eppes Cormack, born May 5, 1796: St. John's, Newfoundland; died April 30, 1868;²⁹⁹ New Westminster, B.C. Explorer, Entrepreneur, Philanthropist, Agriculturist, Author. Whose name is honored in the country of his birth for his expedition across the Island of Newfoundland in 1822, and for his unremitting efforts on behalf of the Beothuk Indians of the Colony and their traditions, AND his life by this plaque, erected in the city of his burial, for his services in the promotion of the City of New Westminster, the Colony of British Columbia, and the enrichment of its life. Erected by the students of the W.E. Cormack Academy, Stephenville, Newfoundland."300

In Newfoundland a memorial in Cormack's honour has been

established by the Historic Sites and Monuments Board of Canada. It was originally placed near Cormack Bridge in Milton but later, with a new text, was moved to the road to Random Island. The memorial consists of a large boulder with a plaque attached to it. The text reads:

> William Epps Cormack, 1796–1868. Born in St. John's, Cormack was educated at the University of Edinburgh. In 1822, with Joseph Sylvester, a Micmac, he began, from this locality, a journey on foot across the unmapped interior of Newfoundland which he completed in 58 days. He published his data on the flora, fauna and geology in the <u>Edinburgh Philosophical Journal</u> in 1824 and his complete account, <u>Journey across Newfoundland</u>, in 1856. He founded the Beothuck Institute, and, for a few months before her death, shared his home with Shanawdithit, the last known member of her tribe. He died in British Columbia.³⁰¹

His friend and obituarist, John Robson, stated that "the impulse of a strong fancy made him a wanderer — the commercial man and the explorer in one.... He was naturally of a buoyant and happy disposition, genial and kindly; his manners were suave and dignified"³⁰² — an apt summary of Cormack's life journey and of his personality.

Acknowledgements

The authors are indebted to John Howley, St. John's, who gave access to the privately held Cormack Papers. Appreciation is due to Michael Rennie, California, a descendant of the St. John's Rennie family, who has shared important research material. Thanks are also due to Marianne P. Stopp, for deciphering Cormack's papers, including the diary of his trial walk and for repeated edits of the manuscript, and to Suzanne Sexty, for her research assistance.

Notes

- Ingeborg Marshall and Alan G. Macpherson "William Eppes Cormack (1796–1868): A Biographical Account of the Early Years," *Newfoundland and Labrador Studies* 31, 1 (2016): 78–109.
- 2 W.E. Cormack, *Narrative of a Journey across the Island*, ed. M. Harvey (St. John's: Morning Chronicle, 1873). Harvey had Cormack's original manuscript, now lost. In this paper, references to Cormack's *Narrative* are based on this publication.
- 3 Along with James P. Howley's typed draft of an account of his years of exploration in Newfoundland, which was eventually published as *Reminiscences of James P. Howley: Selected Years*, ed. W.J. Kirwin, G.M. Story, and P. O'Flaherty (Toronto: Champlain Society, 1997). The Howley Papers are now at Memorial University in the Archives and Special Collection Division at the QEII Library, http://collections. mun.ca/cdm/singleitem/collection/ead/id/261/rec/1. The Cormack Papers, privately owned by John Howley, are at present in the possession of Ingeborg Marshall.
- 4 J.P. Howley, *The Beothucks or Red Indians* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1915).
- 5 The manuscript is written in two hands, only one of which would have been Cormack's.
- 6 "Narrative of a Journey across Newfoundland" by W.E. Cormack (For the Natural History Society of Montreal), 1832–33, McCord Museum, Redpath Library Building, Blacker-Wood Library, Montreal, Cormack Journal (M4511).
- 7 Natural History Museum, Department of Library and Information Services, London, Owen collection, pp. 426–32, W.E. Cormack to Professor Owen, 18 Oct. and 25 Oct. 1850; Richard Owen, *Memoirs* on the Extinct Wingless Birds of New Zealand (London: John Van Voorst, 1879), Vol. 1, 220–21, Vol. 2, Plate LIX, Figure 1.
- 8 National Records of Scotland (NRS), RD 5/268, pp. 517–31: "Disposition, J.G. Cormack & Sp. To Trustees of Marriage Settlement," 24 May 1824. The trustees had no power to sell any of the properties without the consent of W.E. and John Bell Cormack.

- 9 Shanawdithit's Sketch X depicts the house she lived in with the note "Roope's," The Rooms Museum, NF 3313; Howley, *Beothucks*, 249.
- 10 The Rooms Public Archives Division (TRPAD), MG 93, William Noad collection, William R. Noad's *Plan of St. John's*. The original plan is dated 1849; the printed version used by the authors has no date. *The Numerical Index to Accompany the Plan of St. John's* used here is listed as 1853, London.
- 11 Ibid. By 1853 all land that was part of Roope's Plantation had been divided into parcels for dwellings, shops, and other conveniences.
- 12 TRPAD, GN 16, Surveyor General Crown Leases, Box 1, 1811–1821 (10-year Crown leases).
- Granted to Alexander Cormack in 1797, TRPAD, GN 2/1/A, vol.
 13–15, Box 5, 1797–1800, 14 Sept. 1797, Cormack to Waldegrave. On
 19 June 1848 John Bell Cormack sold his share of this land to
 Kenneth McLea, sr.: Newfoundland and Labrador Registry of Deeds,
 Central District, 11/255.
- 14 TRPAD, GN 169, vol. 3, Miscellaneous Deeds and Wills, 1744–1858, p. 40, 31 Dec. 1804. This property was probably the one marked on surveyor Thomas Eaststaff's 1807 "Map of the Town and Harbour of St. John's in Newfoundland," The National Archives of the UK (TNA UK), CO 700/Newfoundland and Labrador, 11A 226664, as "43 Mrs. Cormack's ditto [meadow ground] 1 1/2" [acres/roods/perches]" with a house upon it on Signal Hill Road." This reference was provided by archaeologist Gerald Penney.
- 15 TRPAD, Crown land Registry, reel 1, Land Grants, B-6-4, Index and Register, 1803–1923, 20 Oct. 1805.
- 16 This land, which is outside the boundaries of Noad's map, is referred to as owned by Alexander Cormack in a correspondence in the Duckworth Papers, TRPAD, MG 204, reel 3, Series C. General Series, 1811, pp. 1941–42, including a map. It is not mentioned in the probate records, TRPAD, GN 5/2/A/9, Supreme Court Administrations and Probates, Box 6 101, 1803–1807, ff. 17-22, 15 Aug. 1803.
- 17 Cormack, Narrative, 2.
- 18 Ibid., 1.
- 19 Dictionary of Canadian Biography (DCB) (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1988), Vol. VII, 114–16, "David Buchan," at http://www.bioraphi.ca/en/bio/buchan_david_7E.html.

- 20 TNA UK, CO 194/50, f. 183-85, Capt. David Buchan's report of his expedition to Red Indian Lake, 1811; paraphrased in John Barrow, *Chronological History of Voyages into the Arctic Regions* (London: Murray, 1818), App. I, 23.
- 21 Ibid., 8–9.
- 22 Cormack to John Barrow Esquire, Under Secretary to the Admiralty, Edinburgh, 22 July 1823, TNA, UK, CO 194/66, f. 313.
- 23 Cormack, Narrative, 39 and App. [obituary]; Edinburgh New Philosophical Journal 20, 6 (1829): Professor Robert Jameson (1774– 1854) was appointed Regius Professor of Natural History at Edinburgh and Keeper of the University Museum in 1804; he founded the Edinburgh Philosophical Journal in 1819; he was fellow of a large number of British and international societies.
- 24 Cormack, Narrative, 5–6.
- 25 TNA UK, CO 194/50, f. 153-88, Capt. David Buchan's report, 1811; Howley, *Beothucks*, 88.
- 26 J.S. (probably John Steer rather than his younger brother, Joseph Steer) Christopher to W.E. Cormack, 10 Nov. 1824, Harbour Breton, Cormack Papers, privately held by John Howley, at present in Marshall's possession, sorted into 81 files, file 55/84. The Christophers were cousins of William Creed, another of Cormack's contacts in Bay d'Espoir.
- 27 Cormack, Narrative, 5, 65.
- 28 DCB, 1988, Vol. VI, 351–52, "Sylvester Joe," at http://www.biographi. ca/en/bio/joe_sylvester_6E.html; Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador (St. John's: Harry Cuff, 1991), Vol. III, 116, "Sylvester Joe."
- 29 Throughout his report of the crossing Cormack refers to him as Joseph or Joe Sylvester. In a letter from J.S. Christopher to W.E. Cormack, 10 Nov. 1824, Harbour Breton, Christopher refers to him as Joe Silvestre, Cormack Papers, file 55/84; Cormack to John Peyton Jr., 5. Oct. 1827, TRPAD, Rowe Coll., MG 134; a memo by Cormack, its content "to be communicated . . . by Peter Sylvester," shows that the family name Sylvester existed among the Mi'kmaq at the time. Cormack Papers, "Letter to Indians," file 7/84.
- 30 The Mi'kmaw prayer book and catechism is part of the Fortress of Louisburg Curatorial Collection, BL 57.4.6; the watermark on the

paper throughout the book is 1810. The historian at the Fortress, Ken Donovan, believes the signature indicates that "Joseph Sylvester" once owned the prayer book. Thanks to Ken Donovan for providing this information.

- 31 Memorial University, CNS, map collection no. 184 & 185, Steel's New and Correct Chart of the Island of Newfoundland with Particular Plans of its Harbours on a large scale. With an estimated scale of 1:675.000, compiled from Recent Authorities (London: Steel & Goddard, Chart Sellers to the Admiralty, March 21st 1817), at http://collections.mun. ca/cdm/ref/collection/maps/id/284, http://collections.mun.ca/cdm/ ref/collection/maps/id/276.
- 32 TRPAD, Roman Catholic Register of Marriages and Baptisms, King's Cove, 1829. Peter Sylvester is listed under: "Michael, son of Peter Sylvester and Susan Sylvester, King's Cove." Rev. M.F. Power, "The Micmacs," *Newfoundland Quarterly* 9, 4 (1910): 810–11, has credited Peter Sylvester with the discovery of the ancient cross at Bay du Nord "some eighty years ago."
- 33 Cormack, Narrative, 5.
- 34 Cormack Papers, "Diary of Cormack's trial walk," file 1/84. This diary has never been published.
- 35 Cormack Papers, "Map of trek from Holyrood to Placentia," file 2/84.
- 36 W.E. Cormack to Mr. Munby, 29 Aug. 1822, Cormack Papers, file 3/84; Navy List by John Murray, Albermarle Street, Publisher to the Admiralty, printed by W. Clowes & Sons, Stamford Street, London: List for June to Sept. 1824, 65, HMS Sir Francis Drake, Lieut. Val. Munbee.
- 37 Cormack, Narrative, 6.
- 38 Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador, 1981, Vol. I, 175, "Charles Fox Bennett." Howley, Beothucks, 130, n. 3.
- 39 Cormack, Narrative, 5.
- 40 Ibid., 6; Howley, *Beothucks*, 130, n. 3. As a stipendiary magistrate by local appointment Bennett could not ignore government's disapproval. The governor at the time was Sir Charles Hamilton.
- 41 TRPAD, GN 1/1/3 (3), f. 69, Thomas Cochrane to Viscount Goderich, 9 Oct. 1827; TRPAD, CO 194/74, f. 293, Geographical and Topographical Report of the Island of Newfoundland, 1 July 1827.
- 42 Cormack, Narrative, 6.

- 43 The Examiner, PEI, 15 Jan. 1879, No. 491/2; the story was found by Bridget Cash (Mrs. James O'Connor, 1861–1945), Clifton, PEI, and republished in *The Guardian* of Charlottetown, 11 Feb. 1939, by James Pendergast, a correspondent.
- 44 Alan Rayburn, Geographical Names of Prince Edward Island (Ottawa: Surveys and Mapping Branch of Department of Energy, Mines, and Resources, 1973). The 1879 newspaper account was in turn plagiarized by John Mackinnon in A Sketch Book, comprising Historical Incidents, Traditional Tales, and Translations (Saint John, NB: Barnes and Co. Ltd, 1915), in which the main actors had different names.
- 45 Cormack, Narrative, 6, 12.
- 46 Memorial University, CNS, map collection, No. 184 & 185, *Steel's New* and Correct Chart of the Island of Newfoundland, 1817.
- 47 W.E. Cormack, "Account of a Journey across the Island of Newfoundland, by W.E. Cormack, Esq. in a letter addressed to the Right Hon. Earl Bathurst, Secretary of State for the Colonies, && with a map of Mr. Cormack's Journey across the Island of Newfoundland," *Edinburgh Philosophical Journal* 10, 19 (1824): 156–62. The three Mi'kmaw communities mentioned on p. 160 are Flat Bay in St. George's Bay, Great Cod Bay River, and Bay Despair, near Weasel Island. In his *Narrative*, 49, Cormack lists Mi'kmaw communities on the south coast in White Bear Bay and the Bay of Despair.
- 48 Cormack, *Narrative*, 16, 22. Surveyor Jukes described his experience: "Every step through these woods is a matter of toil and anxiety, requiring constant vigilance to avoid falling, and constant labour to produce standing room; climbing and creeping, and every mode of progression must be had recourse to . . . to find the most practicable places through which to force a slow and tortuous way." J.B. Jukes, *Excursions in and about Newfoundland during the years 1839 and 1840* (London: J. Murray, 1842), rpt. Toronto: Canadiana House, 1969, Vol. II, 213.
- 49 Cormack, "Narrative of a Journey," 5; Cormack, *Narrative*, 15. Don Cayo and Ray Fennelly, who retraced Cormack's steps in 1991, carried backpacks weighing 27 kg each: Don Cayo and Ray Fennelly, "Crossing the Rock: Retracing the First Recorded Trek across Newfoundland's Interior," *Canadian Geographic* (May–June 1992): Vol.

112(3) pp 38-49. The guide who took Archdeacon Edward Wix across the country restricted the weight of his knapsack to 6.5 kg: Edward Wix, *Six Months of a Newfoundland Missionary's Journal from February to August 1835* (London: Smith Elder, 1836), 13.

- 50 Cormack, Narrative, 23.
- 51 Ibid., 30-31.
- 52 Cormack Papers, file 4/84; Howley, *Beothucks*, 237. Sylvester never took Cormack up on his offer of trips to Europe.
- 53 Cormack, Narrative, 34; Gazetteer of Canada: Newfoundland and Labrador (Ottawa: Canadian Permanent Committee on Geographical Names, 1968), 224; a photograph of this 380-metre-high hill is included in J.G. Millais, Newfoundland and Its Untrodden Ways (New York and London: Longmans, Green & Co., 1907), 293.
- 54 The southernmost part of this ridge is recorded on modern maps as "Jamieson Hills." *Gazetteer of Canada*, 111.
- 55 Cormack, Narrative, 40.
- 56 Ibid.
- 57 Ibid., 45. The Rooms Museum, No. IIIF-28. James John also provided Cormack with a bark map outlining the route from Bay d'Espoir to Island Pond: No. IIIF-29.
- 58 Cormack, Narrative, 48.
- 59 Ibid., 61
- 60 Ibid., 57.
- 61 Ibid., 58.
- 62 Ibid., 59. Some writers thought Sylvester wanted to stay clear of Beothuk country. See *Encyclopaedia of Newfoundland and Labrador*, Vol. III, 116, "Sylvester Joe" by Wade Colburn; Don Morris, "Beothuk Quest Squashed by Difficult Guide," *The Express*, 2 Oct. 1991.
- 63 Cormack, Narrative, 60.
- 64 Ibid., 61–63.
- 65 Ibid., 65.
- 66 An account of Cormack and Sylvester's crossing of the island and of Cormack's return journey along the south coast can also be found in Howley, *Beothucks*, 131–68.
- 67 W.E. Cormack, Narrative of a Journey across the Island of Newfoundland

by W. E. Cormack Esq., the only one ever performed by a European (St. John's: Morning Post and Commercial Journal, 1856).

- 68 R.T. White, P.P., "Priest also walked across island," Western Star, 30 Nov. 1972; Monsignor Thomas Sears, Report of the Missions, Prefecture Apostolic, Western Newfoundland, 1877: Preface; Michael Brosnan, Pioneer History of St. George's Diocese, Newfoundland (Toronto: Mission Press, 1948), 6.
- 69 DCB, 1988, Vol. VII, 403–05, "Herron (Hearn) William."
- 70 The baptisms were performed between 30 May and 7 June 1820: Archives of the Roman Catholic Archdiocese, St. John's, Index to Baptisms 1820–1836.
- 71 The distance between Lewisporte and St. George's Bay, which are the assumed points of departure and arrival, is 265 km. The actual distance walked would have been considerably more, given that Herron would have had to contend with the same obstacles that faced Cormack and Sylvester.
- Mr. Rogers was one of the shipwreck victims of the Fanny, which 72 struck the rocky shore in Port au Port Bay in November 1833. Together with two Mi'kmaw guides, he first walked to La Poile, but as the last ship had already left he made his way to St. John's, probably on foot and by boat: Evening Telegram, 15 Oct. 1973. Wix, Six Months of a Newfoundland Missionary's Journal. In the winter of 1844, Mr. Salmon of the mercantile establishment of Messrs. Slade and Co., with a companion, walked on snowshoes from Twillingate to Upper Sandy Point and from there, together with a Mik'maw guide, via Piper's Hole to St. John's. It took 31 days to cover the distance of about 375 km as the crow flies. "The following account of a journey ...," The Public Ledger (St. John's), 26 Mar. 1844. N. O'Brig reported, in "In Terre Neuve," that three English Army officers crossed the island in 1858: L'illustration 33 (1859): 218. Phillip's story as retold by Don Morris, "Wolves, snow slides met on 600 mile woods trek in 1875," The Express, 11 Mar. 1992, 26-27.
- NRS, Old Parish Register (OPR), Deaths 644/01 0520 0429,
 Glasgow, "13 January 1823, David Rennie, bloodburst, (age) 58"; NRS,
 SC 36/48/18 ff. 90–93, Inventory of David Rennie's Estate. Mitchell
 Library, Record of High Church, New Burying Ground, Register of

Lairs, No.1, No. 38 (presumed to mean 1st lair [layer?] on gravesite 38), David Rennie, Dripping Isle.

- Scottish Record Office (SRO), SC 36/65/25 f. 105R-113V,
 118R&119V, Rennie's 30-page will, read Glasgow, 6 June 1823. NRS,
 SC 36/48/18 ff. 90–93, Inventory.
- 75 A History of the Society of Writers to her Majesty's Signet with a list of members from 1594–1890 and Abstract of Minutes, Edinburgh (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 1890). History of the Society of the Writers to his Majesty's Signet (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 1936). Glasgow University Archives, Class Catalogues 1794–1838 [R9/1/1].
- 76 SRO, Edinburgh, OPR, St. Cuthbert's Parish Register, 685.2/40.
- 77 SRO, RD 5/268, pp. 509–31. Both William Eppes and John Bell Cormack were named as trustees, as were three of William Scott's brothers.
- 78 SRO, 1861 Census Return for Kensal Manor House, Willesden [Hendon 135:3, f. 135; RG 9/785:3 — Willesden Parish, Middlesex], William Scott, son, 34, born in Naples (1826–27); dto. Census for 1871 [RG 10/1327:17], Alexander, son, 43, born in Naples (1827–28); dto. 1891, Census for 5 Lower Prospect Place, Southampton, George Scott, unm. 61 (1829–30), General Practitioner, born Naples, Italy.
- 79 Natural History Museum, Department of Library and Information Services, London, Owen collection, W.E. Cormack to Professor Owen, 25 Oct. 1850.
- 80 Cormack, "Account of a Journey," 158, fn.
- 81 W.E. Cormack to the Right Honerable Earl Bathurst, Secretary of State for the Colonies, 22 July 1823, TNA UK, CO 194/66 f. 315; W.E. Cormack to John Barrow Esquire, Under Secretary to the Admiralty, 22 July 1823, TNA UK, CO 194/66 f. 313; Dr. Barrow to Prof. Jameson, 18 Sept. (1823?), Howley, *Beothucks*, 204; Lord Bathurst to Dr. Barrow, no date, Howley, *Beothucks*, 204.
- 82 Cormack, "Account of a Journey," 156–62. A translation of the paper into French also exists: "Note sur l'Histoire naturelle de Terre Neuve, extrait d'une lettre de M. Cormack," *Annales des Sciences Naturelles* (Paris, 1824), 433–36.

- 83 Steel's New and Correct Chart, 1817, was rescued from destruction by Mr. W.A. Munn when the Commission of Government dismantled the first provincial museum. In 1953, Mrs. W.A. Munn donated it to Memorial University Libraries.
- 84 Cormack, "Account of a Journey," 159.
- 85 J.B. Jukes, Map of the Island Newfoundland (London: J. & C. Walker, c. 1842); Sir Richard H. Bonnycastle, Newfoundland in 1842, considered in its Geological and Statistical Relations (London: Henry Colbourne, 1842); Kirwin, Story, and O'Flaherty, eds., Reminiscences of James P. Howley.
- 86 *Evening Telegram*, 15 Apr. 1972, at the celebration of the 150th anniversary of Cormack's walk across the island in 1822.
- Memorial University, Maritime History Archive (MHA), name file"W.E. Cormack," Register of Lloyd Underwriter 1818 and 1821.
- 88 Public Archives Record Office (PARO), PEI, Acc. 4063, United Empire Loyalist collection, RG 9, Reel 1, Collector of Customs Shipping Inward, "Aug. 1821, *Oak*, 42 to, Crew of 2, Capt. Thomas Spratt, owned by W. E. Cormack and others." Ibid., "arr. 26 Sept. 1826, *Oak*, owned by Thomas Spratt."
- 89 The Royal Gazette, 12 Jan. 1828, and The Public Ledger, 22. Jan. 1828, announced that the co-partnership business under the firm of Wm. E. Cormack & Co. was dissolved.
- 90 *Newfoundland Mercantile Journal*, 29 Dec. 1825, 3, advertised in successive issues until 27 Apr. 1826.
- 91 Ibid., 15 June 1826, 3, advertised in successive issues until 27 July 1826.
- 92 *Newfoundland Mercantile Journal*, 3 Nov. 1825, 3, advertised in successive issues until 1 December 1825.
- 93 Cormack's address as listed in the *Post Office Directory of Edinburgh* for the years 1824–25 was 7 Broughton Place, Edinburgh.
- 94 Class List of the University of Edinburgh, University Library, Ms. Division, 1825: Extracts from Matriculation Roll: Arts, Law, Divinity, 963: W.E. Cormack, Newfoundland, 5 Lit (course), General and Medical, Vol. 21, 1825–26, Matric. No. 1721 Cormack, W.E., Chem.
- 95 Sir Alexander Grant, *The Story of the University of Edinburgh*, Vol. II (London: Longman's Green, and Co., 1884)

- W.E. Cormack, 20 May 1828, to John Stark, Cormack Papers, file 59/84; Newfoundland Maritime Journal, No. 636, 29 June 1826:
 Custom House, St. John's, under "entered": June 24, Schooner *Belinda*, Pitts, Liverpool: "550 hogshead salt, 36 firkins butter, 4 tons coal &cc."
- 97 Shanawdithit's Sketch X, The Rooms Museum NF 3313; Howley, *Beothucks*, 249.
- 98 Edinburgh New Philosophical Journal (Apr.–Oct. 1826): 32–41. A summary of this paper was published in ISIS, Oken's Encyclopaedische Zeitung (Jena, 1832), 677–79. It was also serialized in the Daily British Colonist (Victoria, BC), 20, 22, 25, 27, 29 July 1859, with a new introduction by Cormack.
- 99 W.E. Cormack to the Hon. & Right Revd. Bishop of Nova Scotia, St. John's, Newfoundland, 10 Jan. 1829, Cormack Papers, file 57/84, Howley, *Beothucks*, 210; John Nova Scotia, Halifax, November 13th to W.E. Cormack, Esq., Cormack Papers, file 72/84, Howley, *Beothucks*, 209; John Nova Scotia, River St. Lawrence, 18 Sept. 1828, to W.E. Cormack, Esq., Cormack Papers, file 72/84, Howley, *Beothucks*, 208.
- 100 Cormack Papers, "Cormack's address to the Boeothic Institution," file 12/84; *The Royal Gazette*, 13 Nov. 1827; Howley, *Beothucks*, 183–84.
- 101 Cormack Papers, "Preparations," file 5/84, and "Indian Expedition. Preparation," file 6/84. "Indians" referred to the Abenaki, Innu (Montagnais), and Mi'kmaw guides.
- 102 Cormack Papers, file 6/84.
- 103 Ibid.
- 104 Details about the proceedings of the meeting are quoted from *The Royal Gazette* of 13 November 1827, a copy of which is included in the Howley Papers. Howley, *Beothucks*, 182–86.
- 105 A draft of Cormack's address to the second meeting of the Boeothick Institution included the sentence: "The original idea of founding such an institution emanated from our worthy Vice Patron when at Twillingate in Sept. last." Cormack Papers, file 12/84. This sentence was not included in Cormack's address as recorded by *The Royal Gazette*, 13 Nov. 1827.
- 106 *The Newfoundlander*, 19 Sept. 1827; Cormack travelled on the brig *Dewsbury*.
- 107 Inglis (1777–1850) was born in New York, educated in Nova Scotia,

and made Bishop of Nova Scotia in 1825 with jurisdiction over Newfoundland until 1839. *Encyclopedia of Newfoundland*, 1991, Vol. III, 44, "John Inglis."

- 108 John Dunscombe (1778–1847), merchant, was a native of Bermuda. He moved to St. John's in or before 1799, and was involved in the West Indies shipping trade. He was a member of many committees in public service, was appointed aide-de-camp to Governor Cochrane in October 1825 and as such was given the rank of Lieut. Colonel of the Militia, *Dictionary of Newfoundland and Labrador Biography*, eds. Robert H. Cuff, Melvin Baker, Robert D.W. Pitt (St. John's: Harry Cuff, 1990), 93–94, "John Dunscombe."
- 109 John Stark (1790–1863) was clerk and Registrar of Deeds of the Northern Circuit Court in Harbour Grace, and Prosecutor of the Crown: John P. Greene, *Between Damnation and Starvation, Priests* and Merchants in Newfoundland Politics, 1745–1855 (Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1999).
- 110 Other corresponding members were: from St. John's: Charles Simms; from Harbour Grace: Benjamin Scott; from Fogo: Thomas and David Slade; from Twillingate: The Rev. John Chapman, Robert Tremlett, James Slade, Joseph Simms, Andrew Pearce, Thomas Lyte; from King's Cove: The Rev. Mr. Sinnott; from Britain: "Capt. Hugh Clapperton, R.N. traveler in Africa" who had already died on his second expedition through Central Africa.
- 111 W.E. Cormack to John Stark, St. John's, 20 May 1828, Cormack Papers, file 59/84.
- 112 The Bishop of Nova Scotia to W.E. Cormack, Halifax, 21 Dec. 1827, Cormack Papers, file 72/84; Howley, *Beothucks*, 207.
- 113 W.E. Cormack to the Bishop of Nova Scotia, St. John's, 26 Oct. 1828, Cormack Papers, file 62/84. Howley, *Beothucks*, 208.
- 114 Wm. Creed to W.E. Cormack, 30 Aug. 1827, Cormack Papers, file 55/84.
- 115 John Louis was probably recruited by Mr. Creed, Galtois, letters from Creed to W.E. Cormack, 30 Aug. 1827 and 3 Sept. 1827, Cormack Papers, file 51/84.
- Howley, *Beothucks*, 279 fn.1; Noel Mathews, one of Howley'sMi'kmaw canoe-men, had learned that from old Maurice Louis, the

chief of his tribe, who accompanied Cormack in 1827 on his trip to Red Indian Lake.

- Also spelled John Stephens; he was recruited at Clode Sound.
 Cormack Papers, "Instructions, 7 February 1828" file 27/84-1; Howley, *Beothucks*, 216.
- 118 John Nova Scotia to W.E. Cormack, Halifax, 21 Dec. 1827, Cormack Papers, file 71/84; Howley, *Beothucks*, 207.
- 119 Cormack Papers, "Sylvester grumble," probably written in 1827, file 7/84.
- 120 W.E. Cormack, "Report of Mr. W.E. Cormack's journey in search of the Red Indians in Newfoundland. Read before the Boeothick Institution at St John's, Newfoundland. Communicated by Mr. Cormack." Edinburgh New Philosophical Journal 20, 6 (1829): 323. Cormack sent a copy of this article to the Natural History Society, Montreal, Natural History Archives, McCord Museum, Redpath Library Building, Blacker-Wood Library, Minutes of the meeting of this society on 26 October 1829; Montreal Gazette, 29 Oct 1829. Demasduit was captured by the John Peyton party at Red Indian Lake in March 1819. She was taken to St. John's to be returned to her people by Capt. David Buchan but died onboard HMS Grasshopper in January 1820. Buchan, with a party of Marines, brought her remains back to Red Indian Lake in a pine coffin. The Beothuk later placed the coffin into the burial hut of her husband, Chief Nonosabasut, who had been killed by the Peyton party when he defended his wife. Howley, Beothucks, 189-97; DCB, 1988, Vol. VII, 114-16, "David Buchan."
- 121 Cormack did not record the removal of the skulls in his report. They are now in the collection of the Scottish Museums, Edinburgh.
- 122 Cormack, "Report," 327; Howley, Beothucks, 195.
- 123 Howley, Beothucks, 195, fn. 1.
- 124 Cormack sailed on the brigantine *Geo Canning*, which left St. John's on 14 January 1828: *Public Ledger*, 15 Jan. 1828.
- 125 Cormack, "Report," 318-29.
- 126 John McGregor, British America (Edinburgh: William Blackwood, 1832), Vol. I, 141.
- 127 Ingeborg Marshall, *A History and Ethnography of the Beothuk* (Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1996), 430. TRPAD,

C.F. Rowe Collection, MG 134, W.E. Cormack, Twillingate, 5 Oct. 1827, to John Peyton, Esq.: "I duly received your esteemed favor of 2nd Inst., with enclosures...."

- 128 Howley, Beothucks, 214.
- 129 The museum had been founded by Jameson. The items donated by Cormack are listed in the Day Record Book for 15 March 1828 and the Week Record Book for 15 March 1828 of the University Museum, now in the archive of the National Museums Scotland. Several of the listed items are no longer in the collection. Two birchbark containers were transferred to the British Museum in 1870 (personal communication by J.C.H. King, curator at the British Museum, 1978); it is believed that a Beothuk coat fringe (no. 2583) in the British Museum was also taken by Cormack from the "Chief's Tomb."
- 130 Public Ledger, 15 Jan. 1828, 2–3: Cormack sailed on the brigantine Geo Canning, The Newfoundlander, 22 May 1828: Cormack arrived back in St. John's.
- 131 Cormack Papers, "Instructions to John Lewis, if they meet 'Red Indians'," file 27/84-2; Howley, *Beothucks*, 216. The men were to receive a \$100 bonus if they found any Beothuk: Cormack Papers, "meeting of the Boeothic Institution, 7 Feb. 1828," file 67/84; Howley, *Beothucks*, 215.
- 132 Cormack Papers, "Instruction to John Louis for winter route, 1828," file 27/84-1; Howley, *Beothucks*, 216.
- 133 The Newfoundlander, 24 June 1828; Howley, Beothucks, 217.
- 134 Ibid. John Louis produced three bark maps, The Rooms Museum, IIIF-26, IIIF-27, IIIF-30.
- 135 The Royal Gazette, 24 June 1828; Cormack Papers, "draft for Boeothic Institute meeting, 2 Oct. 1827," file 49/84, includes a further list of mostly high-ranking British government officials whose patronage would have been a real coup, but they were probably never approached to join the institution.
- 136 Cormack's address to the meeting in fall 1828 after a previous meeting in October 1828, Howley, *Beothucks*, 219–20.
- 137 Shanawdithit's Sketch V, The Rooms Museum, NF 3308; Howley, *Beothucks*, 245.
- 138 Newfoundland Provincial Reference and Resource Library (PRRL),

917.18 C81 NRV, W.E. Cormack to John Peyton Jr., St. John's, 28 Oct. 1828.

- 139 Ibid; Howley, Beothucks, 225.
- 140 The Royal Gazette, 21 Oct. 1828.
- 141 John Stark to W.E. Cormack, 16 Sept. 1828, Cormack Papers, file 70/84; Howley, *Beothucks*, 202.
- 142 TNA UK, CO 194/81, f. 59a-60, Dr. William Carson, "Answers to questions by the Royal College of Physicians of Great Britain, 1830," attached to Governor Cochrane's letter to Viscount Goderich, 7 Feb. 1831.
- 143 Cormack Papers, "Of the Red Indians," file 20/84, Howley, *Beothucks*, 225.
- 144 Cormack, "Report," 318; Howley, *Beothucks*, 196; Marshall, *History and Ethnography*, 204–07.
- 145 Anonymous (John MacGregor), "Sketches of Savage Life, No. II, Shaa-naan-dithit, or the last of the Boeothics," *Frazer's Magazine for Town and Country* 13, 75 (1836): 322.
- 146 Cormack Papers, file 20/84; Howley, Beothucks, 225.
- 147 The Rooms Museum, Shanawdithit's Sketch I, NF 3305; Howley, *Beothucks*, 239.
- 148 Ibid., Shanawdithit's Sketch II, NF 3304; Howley, Beothucks, 240.
- 149 Ibid., Shanawdithit's Sketch III, NF 3306; Howley, Beothucks, 241.
- 150 Ibid., Shanawdithit's Sketch V, NF 3308; Howley, Beothucks, 245.
- 151 Ibid., NF 3307; Howley, *Beothucks*, 243. These sketches by Shanawdithit were redrawn by Howley and published in his *The Beothucks or Red Indians*.
- 152 Cormack Papers, file 20/84; Howley, Beothucks, 226-27.
- 153 The Rooms Museum, Shanawdithit's Sketch VI, NF 3309; Howley, *Beothucks*, 246.
- 154 Ibid., Shanawdithit's Sketch VII, NF 3310; Howley, Beothucks, 246.
- 155 Ibid., Shanawdithit's Sketch VIII, NF 3311; Howley, Beothucks, 248.
- 156 Ibid., Shanawdithit's Sketch IX, NF 3312; Howley, Beothucks, 249.
- 157 Ibid., Shanawdithit's Sketch X, NF 3313; Howley, Beothucks, 249.
- 158 There seems to have been a culture of bestowing documents of local interest on influential citizens when leaving the colony. Another example would be the miniature portrait of Demasduit, painted by

Lady Hamilton in 1819, that was given to the wife of John Dunscombe, one of the principal merchants of St. John's and aid de camp to Governor Charles Hamilton. Ingeborg Marshall, "The Miniature Portrait of Mary March," *Newfoundland Quarterly* 83, 3 (Fall 1977): 5–7.

- 159 In a manuscript dated March 1880, Howley refers to several of these sketches as being "now in my possession." Howley Papers, Memorial University, QEII Library.
- 160 Anonymous (John MacGregor), "Sketches of Savage Life," 316-23.
- 161 Oubee was captured in 1791 and taken in by Mr. Stone's family; she was later taken by them to Britain and died there in or before 1795. In 1792 Capt. George C. Pulling obtained from her a list of 111 Beothuk words. Ingeborg C.L. Marshall, *Reports and Letters by George Christopher Pulling relating to the Beothuk Indians of Newfoundland* (St. John's: Breakwater Books, 1989).
- 162 This increased the total number of Beothuk words and phrases to 325 English glosses plus 21 numerals and the names of months. John Hewson, *Beothuk Vocabularies* (St. John's: Technical Papers of the Newfoundland Museum 2, 1978), 149–67.
- 163 Archives of the Natural History Society of Montreal, McCord Museum, Redpath Library Building, Blacker-Wood Library, Montreal, Minutes of a meeting of the Society on 23 Feb. 1829, recording the reading of a letter from W.E. Cormack, 10 Jan. 1829, St. John's, Newfoundland.
- 164 Dictionary of National Biography (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1993), Vol. XXI, 2010: http://www.oxforddnb.com/view/article/30192?docPos=2. James Yates, antiquarian, fellow of the Geological, Linnean, and Royal Societies and secretary to the council of the British Association, went to Glasgow University in 1811. For further details, see Marshall, *History and Ethnography*, 432–33.
- 165 Joseph Noad, Lecture on the Aborigines of Newfoundland (St. John's: R.J. Parsons, 1859), 34–35.
- 166 Howley, Beothucks, p. 131; Dr. Rick Cooper, St. John's, personal communication, 2013.
- 167 Shanawdithit's burial certificate, written by Frederic H. Carrington, reads: "1829, Nancy Shanadith, Buried South Side, ?, 23rd," J.P.

Howley Papers, Memorial University, QEII Library. Entry in the Cathedral of St. John the Baptist Diocese of Eastern Newfoundland and Labrador Register of Burials, 1 January 1825 to 17 December 1845, CA 1/4/3: "8th June Nancy Shanadithi at. [age] 23, South Side (very probably the last of the aborigines)."

- 168 Marshall, History and Ethnography, 220–21.
- 169 J.G. Whittier, "The Indian Girl's Lament," *The Literary Souvenier*, ed. Alaric A. Watts (London: Longman, 1831), 134–37.
- 170 The Public Ledger, Apr., May, Nov. 1827, Apr., May, June 1828. The Royal Gazette, Apr., May 1828.
- 171 The Public Ledger, 1 May 1827, Apr. May. 1828.
- 172 The Public Ledger, 3 July 1827, J. Clift, Auctioneer. See also ibid., Nov. 1827, May, June 1828; The Royal Gazette, Apr., May 1828.
- 173 The Public Ledger, 12, 19 May 1829.
- 174 The Royal Gazette, Jan.–Apr. 1828; The Public Ledger, Jan.–Mar. 1828. On Noad's Plan of St. John's Thomson's heirs are listed as owning the waterfront premises to the west of Roope's Plantation, TRPAD, MG 93, William Noad collection.
- 175 The Public Ledger, 15 Jan. 1828, on the George Canning.
- 176 The Royal Gazette. The advertisement ran from May to December 1828.
- 177 Ibid., 12, 19 May 1828. Auctions were to be held on the 14th and 19th of the month.
- 178 *The Public Ledger*, May and June 1828 (ale); ibid., 19, 23 Sept. 1828 (snuff).
- 179 Ibid., 23 Jan. 1829.
- 180 Memorial University, MHA, name file "Cormack."
- 181 The Public Ledger, 29 May 1829.
- 182 Ibid., 8 May to 16 June 1829, list of items 19 June.
- 183 The Royal Gazette, 26 May 1829.
- 184 Ibid., 9 June 1829.
- 185 Ibid., 27 Oct., throughout November and until 8 December 1829. The Newfoundlander, 29 Oct. 1829.
- 186 Memorial University, MHA, name file "Cormack."
- 187 Prince Edward Island Register (Charlottetown), 15 Sept. 1829, 3. The sale included, in Charlottetown, town lot no. 70, half town lots no. 8 and no. 9. There were also pasture lots nos. 354, 549, and 556 in one

area, and pasture lots nos. 200, 241, 250, 256, and 277 in another area, covering 72 acres.

- 188 The Public Ledger, 11, 14, 18, 21, 25 May 1830.
- 189 Newfoundland and Labrador Registry of Deeds, Service NL Commercial Registration, St. John's, Vol. 9, pp. 9–10. On 1 Nov. 1833 David S. Rennie purchased James Gower's share.
- 190 The Royal Gazette, 19 July 1831; ibid., 2 Aug. 1831.
- 191 TRPAD, MG 93, William R. Noad collection, *Plan of St. John's* and 1853 *Numeric Index*.
- 192 Will of Charles Scott (one of William and Janet Grace Scott's sons), who died on 1 Jan. 1921, mentions: "The Scott and Rennie Estate" concerning property in Newfoundland.
- 193 TRPAD, MG 93, William R. Noad collection, *Plan of St. John's* and 1853 *Numeric Index*.
- 194 According to the *Numeric Index* the lots included 11 dwelling houses, three stores, two gardens, a forge, and a property of unknown use.
- 195 Parish of St. Pancras in the Co. of Middlesex, Baptismal Register, 20 Mar. 1833, No. 437, Anna Janet: John Bell and Mary Ann Cormack, Johnson Street, Writer to the Signet, "said to be born 13 January 1831."
- 196 Edinburgh Parish Register OPR 685.1/64: "Proclaimed 22nd [Apr. 1832] John Bell Cormack Esq. W.S. in Hill St. St. George's Parish & Miss Mary Ann Crawfuird daur. of the late Allan Crawfuird of Kingston Jamaica residing in Queensferry Street same Parish 3P. No objections. Married 27 April by the Revd. James Martin of St George's."
- 197 TRPAD, Rennie-McNamara Collection, Box I: Letters London and Liverpool. John Bell Cormack, 11 Dec. 1832, to David S. Rennie, and 27 Feb. 1833, London, at Messrs Scotts, 27 Austin Friars, to David S. Rennie.
- David Stuart Rennie studied law at Edinburgh University from 1831 to 1833, Edinburgh University Matriculation Roll: Arts, Law, Divinity, III: 1811–1829, David Rennie, Edinburgh: 1 Law p. 1062 (1831), 2 Law p. 1092 (1832), 3 Law, p. 1836 (1836).
- 199 TRPAD, Rennie-McNamara Collection, Box I: Letters London and Liverpool. John Bell Cormack, 27 Feb. 1833, London, at Messrs. Scotts, 27 Austin Friars, to David S. Rennie. The address suggests that

the couple was assisted by Janet Grace Scott; they had a second child, Alexander William, in January 1833, Parish of St. Pancras in the Co. of Middlesex, Baptismal register, 20 Mar. 1833, No. 438.

- 200 The Royal Gazette, 12 July 1836, Vol. VI, No. 310.
- 201 PARO PEI, RS 16, Liber 44, f. 156, 159, 9 Sept. 1836.
- 202 Newfoundland and Labrador Registry of Deeds, Central District, 11/255: John Bell Cormack sold his share of the land [farm] on 19 June 1848 to Kenneth McLea, sr. Ibid., 11/544: John Bell Cormack sold his share of the land [Victoria Park area] on 3 October 1849 to Charles Fox Bennett. The tracts of land were not part of Roope's Plantation and were situated beyond the boundary of Noad's plan.
- 203 *The Royal Gazette*, 12 July 1836, Vol. VI, No. 310; PARO PEI, RG 16, Liber 44, f. 156 and 159, 9 Sept. 1836. He died in St. John's on 8 Feb. 1869, *The Royal Gazette and Newfoundland Advertiser*, Vol. LXII, No. 7, 16 Feb. 1869.
- W.E. Cormack to Sir George Murray, Secretary of State for the Colonial Department, 18 May 1829, TNA UK. CO 194/79 f.
 159-161; "Of Newfoundland" in Cormack's hand, no date, ibid., CO 194/79, f. 171; Cormack to Murray, 8 July 1829, ibid., Sept. 1829, CO 194/79, f.184; Cormack to Murray, 17 Sept. 1829, ibid. CO 194/79, f.
 186-87; Cormack to Murray, no date, ibid. 194/80, f. 354.
- 205 National Library of Scotland, Edinburgh, Murray Papers, Adv. Ms. 46.8.14, p. 82, A. Weddesburn (for Murray) to Cormack, 12 Jan. 1830, holding out for a job; ibid. p. 309, 4 June 1830, no job available. Murray's reasons for rejecting Cormack's bid for a job though he was highly qualified may have been of a personal nature as he removed Cormack's last two letters to him from the government correspondence into his personal papers.
- 206 Natural History Society Archives, McCord Museum, Redpath Library Building, Blacker-Wood Library, Montreal, Minutes of a meeting of the Natural History Society of Montreal on 25 Apr. 1831.
- Ibid., Minutes of the Natural History Society of Montreal, meetings on 25 Apr. 1831, on 28 Nov. 1831, 29 Oct. 1832, 27 Dec. 1852.
 Montreal Gazette, 13 Nov. 1832.
- 208 TNA UK, Board of Trade, No. 42941, BT 1/265. TNA UK, CO 194/79, folio 186-87. In September 1829 Cormack left a copy of the

paper at the office of Sir George Murray, Secretary of State for the Colonies. This was most likely an unexpurgated version.

- 209 "Narrative of a Journey across Newfoundland by W.E. Cormack (For the Natural History Society of Montreal)." McCord Museum, Redpath Library Building, Blacker-Wood Library, Cormack Journal (M4511). The exact date when Cormack wrote the manuscript is not known — the watermark on most pages is 1830; a few pages are marked 1827. Pages 1, 12, 40–49 are written in a different hand.
- 210 Personal communication, Dr. Joyce Macpherson, 2005.
- 211 Royal Botanic Gardens, Kew, Library and Archives, Director's Correspondence, Vol. XLIII, doc. 25, pp. 55–56, Robert Morison, 30 May 1824, to Sir William Hooker. The Late Commander Clapperton R.N., *Journal of a second expedition, 1829* (London: John Murray, 1966), xiv.
- 212 Ibid., Royal Botanic Gardens, Kew, Library and Archives, Miscellaneous Letters 1818/30, XLIV (55), W.E. Cormack to Sir William Hooker, Newfoundland, 10 Jan. 1825.
- 213 Ibid.
- 214 Ibid., Directors' Correspondence, Robert Morison to Sir William Hooker, 30 May 1824, Vol. XLIII, doc. 25, pp. 55–56. Ibid., Robert Morison to Sir William Hooker, 10 Jan. 1825, Vol. XLIV, doc. 94, p. 178.
- 215 In his correspondence with Cormack, William Hooker asked him for advice with regard to a gentleman who was to come to Newfoundland to conduct botanical research. Ibid., Miscellaneous Letters 1818/1830 XLIV (55), W.E. Cormack, to Sir William Hooker, 10 Jan. 1825.
- 216 Glasgow Street Directories from 1819 to 1827 list David Rennie's home on West Bath Street, which was also the address of Sir William Hooker. According to the Minute Books of Glasgow Sheriff Court Register of Deeds, 1821, SC 36/65/23, ff. xxxviii–xliiii, Hooker's property in Bath Street bordered on that owned by David Rennie.
- 217 One of the plants listed in the manuscript is the "American or Geum strictum" with the notation that "a decoction of the root ... was considered a sovereign remedy in all cases of Dysentery" and would probably also "prove efficacious in the Cholera morbus," a pernicious disease that had swept the British Isles in 1832. Cormack, "Narrative of a Journey," 2. In Cormack's final version of the report, published in 1856, this paragraph was omitted.

- 218 According to the author of Cormack's obituary, Cormack frequently sent specimens of plants to the Linnean Society in Britain (between 1819 and 1834), though neither plants nor any correspondence with Cormack has survived in the records of this society: Gina Douglas, Librarian and Archivist, The Linnean Society of London, to Ingeborg Marshall, 11 Feb. 1997.
- 219 The catalogue of vascular plant specimens produced by Dr. E. Rouleau, Director of the Botanical Institute of the University of Montreal, in the 1960s, under contract by the Agnes Marion Ayre Herbarium of Memorial University of Newfoundland, has 21 plants listed for the Herbarium at the Royal Botanic Gardens, Kew. However, despite a lengthy correspondence with its archivist, Lesley Price, in 1998, it was not possible to establish any of these plants in the present collection.
- Of the two plants listed in Dr. E. Rouleau's catalogue of known species of Newfoundland vascular plants as being in the Grey Herbarium collection, only one plant, *Leontodon autumnalis*, is still present: Sharon Yelton, Harvard University Herbaria, to Ingeborg Marshall, 12 Mar. 2001. Her letter included photocopies of photographs of the plant and of the label of the specimen.
- 221 British Columbian, 9 May 1868, Obituary of W.E. Cormack; Howley, Beothucks, 235.
- 222 Provincial Archives of New Brunswick (PANB), Correspondence with M. Currie, Public Service Archivist, Mar. 1998.
- 223 PARO PEI, 2316.2, pp. 18–23, Robert Stewart to Geo. R. Young, 94 Russel Str. (London, UK), 3 Sept. 1834. Young claimed that Cormack, during an election for a new MHA for which his brother was a candidate, "went among the highlanders in a tartan waistcoat" and called himself MacCormack (denied by Cormack) to get votes for Mr. Smith, an agent of the Mining Company; Public Archives of British Columbia (PABC), F. 364a.2, W.E. Cormack to Lieut. Gov. Moody, Victoria, 16 Feb. 1859.
- 224 The Royal Gazette, 8 Nov. 1831, 3.
- 225 PANB, RS 108, Land Petitions Series, 1833, W.E. Cormack.
- 226 The Royal Gazette, 8 Nov. 1833, 3; The Novascotian, 16 July 1834, 3–4; The Chatham Gleaner, 22 July 1834.

- PARO PEI, 2316.2, pp. 522–27, Robert Stewart to Geo. R. Young, 94
 Russel Str. (London, UK), 3 Dec. 1836; State Archives of New South
 Wales (SANSW), A.O.N.S.W. COD 33, Passenger list of barque *Clarinda*, left London 7 May 1836, arrived at Port Jackson 14 Sept.
 1836: Cormack was the only passenger.
- Archives Authority New South Wales (NSW), Sydney, Return of the Colony 1822–1857, p. 198, Dungog: Clerk of the Bench, 1 July 1837, W.E. Cormack, annual salary 100 pound sterling; ibid., Post Office Establishments: Dungog: W.E. Cormack, 1 July 1837, annual salary 2/13/7.
- Archives Authority NSW, Sydney, Colonial Secretary In-Letters: C5IL 39/942, in A.O. NSW, 4/2472.2, W.E. Cormack to the Colonial Secretary, 21 Jan. 1839, resigns as Clerk of the Bench; SANSW, A.O.N.S.W. X949, p. 129, reel 2222, Census 1841, No. 68: W.E. Cormack, Croom Park, 6 males.
- 230 Archives Authority NSW, 43/4113, W.E. Cormack to the Bench of Magistrates, Dungog, 6 Mar. 1843, requesting that his lease of 320 acres at East Bank to MacKay include the convicts originally assigned to him for this farm, correspondence includes /3159, /563, /447, /6008.
- 231 Archives Authority NSW, Colonial Secretary's In-Letters: A.O. NSW 4/2454.3: C5IL 39/8366, W.E. Cormack to Parker, complaining about Police Magistrate in Dungog, 20 July 1839. For more details on Cormack's situation and his altercations with the police magistrate, see Bernard D. Fardy, *William Epps Cormack, Newfoundland Pioneer* (St. John's: Creative Publishers, 1985), 38–46.
- C. W. Vennell and David More, *Land of the Three Rivers, A Continen-tal History of Piako County* (Auckland, NZ: Wilson & Horton Ltd., 1976), 38–40. *NSW Government Gazette*, 1841, Sydney, 16 Mar. 1841, "New Zealand," pp. 382–83, Case 73: five parcels of land claimed by W.E. Cormack of Sydney, in New Zealand on the Pararu, Piako, and Waipa rivers. Ibid. pp. 375–76, cases 144, 147, 149, 150, 151. Cormack is listed as agent for the land purchasers; Cormack's claim for himself, case 178, p. 482.
- 233 NRS, GD 112/61/10, W.E. Cormack to the Marquis of Breadalbane, Taymouth Castle. The Marquis of Breadalbane had been a classmate

of Cormack at the University of Glasgow, 1812–13, Glasgow University Archives, Class Catalogues, 1794–1838 [R9/1/1].

- TNA UK, CO 209, Vol. 20 Index, 20 Mar. 1843, Mr. Willis' petition on Land Claim. TNA UK, CO 361, Vol. 1, 1849–1851, 22 Mar. 1850, No. 2194, Claim to Land on Piako River, Messrs. W.E. Cormack, Henry H. Willis, Tho. Garret and G. Silver for four distinct positions.
- 235 Cormack Papers, "Of the Red Indians of Newfoundland," file 20/84, watermarks Superfine 1840, Chafford Mills 1843; Cormack Papers,
 "Geology and Mineralogy," file 22/84, watermark Chafford Mills, 1843.
- 236 Royal Botanic Gardens, Kew, Library and Archives, English Letters, A-H, 1843, XIX (159), W.E. Cormack to Sir William Hooker, 27 May 1843, at Mr. Willis, Crosby Square. Cormack had travelled on business to Sydney and from there unexpectedly took a boat to Great Britain. He is unlikely to have carried his Newfoundland papers with him at that time.
- 237 Frank S.J.L. James, ed., *The Correspondence of Michael Faraday* (London;, Institution of Electrical Engineers, 1996), Vol. 3, 1841–December 1848, Letters 1334–2145.
- 238 Alexander Turnbull Library, Wellington, NZ, MS Paper 32, folder 321, Donald McLean to W.E. Cormack, 26 Aug. 1845.
- 239 TNA UK, CO 406, Entry Books, Vol. V, f. 112, 19 Oct. 1843, J. Stephen to W.E. Cormack.
- 240 Una Platts, *The Lively Capital: Auckland 1840–1865* (Christchurch, NZ: Avon Fine Prints, 1971), 35.
- 241 The Hoken Library, University of Otago, Dunedin, NZ, Correspondence with D.C. MacDonald, Reference Librarian, 7 May 1984.
- 242 Alexander Turnbull Library, MS Paper 32, folder 321, W.E. Cormack to Donald McLean, 23 Apr. 1846; ibid., 2 Feb, 1847; ibid., 11 Apr. 1847.
- 243 TNA UK, CO 406, Vol. 10, f. 203 (99), 27 Apr. 1850, B. Hawes on behalf of Earl Grey to W.E. Cormack "and others" respecting their "alleged claim."
- 244 TNA UK, CO 406, Vol. 11, f. 280 (138), 12 July 1851, B. Hawes on behalf of Earl Grey to W.E. Cormack "and others." Earl Grey refused to interfere with the decision by the proper authority. For more information on the developments in New Zealand and Cormack's adversaries, see Fardy, *William Epps Cormack*, 46–62.

- 245 *The New Zealander*, 13 July 1849. W.E. Cormack and Mr. Willis left on the 375-ton barque *Louise*.
- 246 Royal Botanic Gardens, Kew, Library and Archives, English Letters, 1851 XXI (134), W.E. Cormack to Sir William Hooker, Mar. 1851.
- 247 Leslie Price, archivist, Royal Botanic Gardens, Kew, to Ingeborg Marshall, 24 Feb. 1998, stating that Cormack had sent seeds of 90 New Zealand plants to Sir William Hooker in 1841, as listed in the "Inward Book 1837–1843."
- The specimen was actually *Dinornis gracilis*. Natural History Museum, Department of Library and Information Services, London, Owen collection, pp. 426–32, W.E. Cormack to Professor Owen, 18 Oct. 1850 and 25 Oct. 1850; Owen, *Memoirs on the Extinct Wingless Birds of New Zealand*, Vol. 1, 220–21, Vol. 2, Plate LIX, fig. 1.
- 249 The British Columbian (New Westminster, BC), 16 Jan. 1862, 3.
- 250 The Art of Skating practically Explained, by Lieut. R. Jones, R.S. with Revisions and Additions by W.E. Cormack, Esq. (London: Bailey Brothers, 3 Royal Exchange Buildings, [1855]). The booklet was republished in 1865 with only the name of Robert Jones given as the author. Having searched in the Union Catalogue, Utlas, Amicus, and OCLC, the only library found with a copy of the 1855 edition is the Springfield College Babson Library in Springfield, Mass.
- 251 Robert Jones, A Treatise on Skating: Founded on certain Principles deduced from many Years of Experience (London: J.Ridley, 1772). It was reprinted in 1774, 1780, and 1797, and reprints in 1823 and 1825 were published with the title The Art of Skating (London: William Cole, 10 Newgate Street).
- 252 The figures all male wore top hats, dress shirts and bow tie, waistcoats, dress coats, and pants as worn in the 1850s.
- 253 Royal Botanic Gardens, Kew, Library and Archives, English Letters, 1851, XXXI (134) W.E. Cormack to Sir William Hooker, Mar. 1851.
- 254 The Weekly Dispatch (London), 6 Jan. 1850, "The Californian Constitution." W.E. Cormack to Dr. Lang, Sydney, 5, 11 Feb. 1850, State Library of NSW, Mitchell Library, Sydney, J.D. Lang Papers, Vol. 6, Correspondence 1820-54, A 2226 microfilm copy CY/893, pp. 442–49.
- 255 Royal Botanic Gardens, Kew, Library and Archives, English letters, 1851, XXXI (134), W.E. Cormack to Sir William Hooker, Mar. 1851;

Passenger list, *Daily Alta California*, 6 Oct. 1851. The vessel sailed from Panama on 15 September.

- 256 Internet site "Ancestry"; San Francisco City Directories for 1856–58, letter from the California Historical Society, 678 Mission Street, San Francisco, 2 Mar. 2001. According to Fardy, William Epps Cormack, 64, "Cormack went into business with a merchant named M.W. Cromartie in a mercantile establishment under the name Smith & Bros."
- 257 PABC, Cormack to Governor Douglas, 10 Mar. 1860, cited in Fardy, William Epps Cormack, 67; PABC, letter from Cormack to Bryant, 12 Aug. 1859, Government House, Victoria, Vancouver Island: "I am directed by His Excellency The Governor ..." The PABC sent a copy of this letter to Ingeborg Marshall with no further reference.
- 258 British Columbian (New Westminster), 13, 21 Feb. 1861.
- 259 TNA UK, C 60, Vol. 13, folio 345-349, 28 July 1862, Cormack, chairman, and John Rochfort Umiacke, Secretary: "to the Queen's most Excellent Majesty, In Council, the Lords Spiritual and Temporal of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Ireland in Parliament assembled. To the Honorable the Commons of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Ireland in Parliament assembled."
- 260 British Columbian, 7 June 1862, letter to the editor.
- 261 PABC, Crease Collection, Cormack to H. Pellow Crease Esqre., 23 Jan. 1862; ibid., F 365.1b, Cormack to H. Pellow Crease Esqre., 4 Mar. 1862.
- PABC, F 365.3, Cormack to the Colonial Secretary, 4 June 1864; ibid.,F 365.5, Cormack to the Colonial Secretary, 8 June 1865.
- 263 British Columbia, 9 May 1868; Neither a death certificate nor a will was found.
- Joseph Noad had come to Newfoundland in 1832, was appointed director of the Newfoundland Steam Navigation Company in 1840 (*Newfoundland Patriot*, 29 Sept. 1840) and three years later justice of the peace for the General District (*The Royal Gazette*, 1 Aug. 1843). Noad also became a member of the Legislative and the Executive Councils. *Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador*, 1993, Vol. IV, 84, "Joseph Noad."
- 265 Cormack Papers, "explanatory note (for Noad?) 24th June 1851," file 47/84, Howley, *Beothucks*, 230. In a letter to Richard Owen, 18 June 1851,

Cormack mentioned that he was leaving for California "next Saturday," i.e., the 28th of June. Natural History Museum, Department of Library and Information Services, London, Owen collection, pp. 426–32.

- 266 The Royal Gazette and Newfoundland Advertiser, 18 Jan. 1853, 3; The Patriot and Terra Nova Herald, 22 Jan. 1853, 3; The Morning Courier, 19 Jan. 1853, 2.
- 267 Joseph Noad, *The Aborigines of Newfoundland the Red Indians* (St. John's: The Patriot Press, 1853). This 50-page booklet was republished in 1859: St. John's: R. J. Parsons, Printer.
- 268 TNA UK, CO 194/148, f. 406-7, Governor C.H. Darling to Henry Labouchere M.P., Oct. 1856.
- 269 Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador, 1984, Vol. II, 972, "Historical Society, Newfoundland."
- 270 The Morning Chronicle (St. John's), 27 Jan. 1881.
- 271 Cormack Papers, "Diary of Cormack's trial walk," file 1/84.
- 272 Cormack Papers, file 20/84; Howley, *Beothucks*, 222–29, transcribed and published by Howley as "History of the Red Indians of Newfoundland."
- 273 Cormack Papers, "Beothuk people," file 19/84; Howley, *Beothucks*, 210–11.
- 274 Cormack Papers, file 22/84, Chafford Mills 1843.
- 275 Cormack Papers, file 20/84, Superfine 1840, Chafford Mills 1843.
- 276 This map was mentioned in *The Morning Chronicle*'s report of the Newfoundland Historical Society's meeting of 27 January 1881 but not in Howley's report. Howley may have given it to the museum as it was later rescued from destruction by Mr. W.A. Munn when the Commission of Government dismantled the museum. In 1953, Mr. Henley Munn gave the map to Memorial University: *Daily News*, 24, 29 Oct. 1953.
- 277 The Rooms Museum collection, No. IIIF-28.
- 278 Ibid., No. IIIF-29.
- 279 Ibid., No. IIIF-26, No. IIIF-27, No. IIIF-30.
- 280 PRRL, Catalog, Box 5, item 53, 19 Dec. 1928, Ernest C. Finch, 106 Westbourne Terrace, London IN2, to Mr. [R.J.] Rennie.
- 281 PRRL, Catalog, Box 5, item 53, 22 Aug. 1931, Ernest C. Finch, 106 Westbourne Terrace, W. 2, to R.J. Rennie, Williams Buildings, Water

St. E. St. John's, Newfoundland.

- 282 PRRL, M-25, Rennie Papers, file 4, R.J. Rennie to Miss Morris, 29 Sept. 1931, and Miss Ella Morris to Mr. R.J. Rennie, 29 Sept. 1931.
- 283 In the accession document MF-318, it is described as based on "a pencil drawing" though this would not be the case.
- W.E. Cormack, Narrative of a Journey across the Island of Newfoundland in 1822, ed. F.A. Bruton, MA, Litt.D. (London: Longmans, Green and Co. Ltd., 1928). Bruton questioned the authenticity of the photograph of Cormack that is now widely used and therefore did not include it in his publication. PRRL, Catalog, Box 5, item 53, 19 Dec. 1928, Ernest C. Finch to Mr. Rennie.
- 285 Tom Furlong, "Remembering a historic trek," *The Telegram*, 20 Sept. 2003; *Newfoundland and Labrador Studies, selected topics, 2010*, Government of Newfoundland and Labrador, Department of Education, pp. 335, 339, 410.
- 286 Gazetteer of Canada: Newfoundland and Labrador, 47.
- 287 Michael Harrington, "The Trailblazer," *Atlantic Advocate* 56, 1 (1965): 107.
- 288 Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador, 1981–1991, Vol. I, 535.
- 289 Cormack Academy, Stephenville; Cormack Street in Labrador City; Cormack Square, Cormack Bridge, and Cormack Mini Mart in Milton, photographed by Ingeborg Marshall; ibid., Cormack Drive and Cormack Realty in Clarenville; according to former City Clerk Rupert Green, who was at the time on the Nomenclature Board, Cormack Street in St. John's was named after W.E. Cormack and not after Hon. James Cormack (1799–1869) of the Legislative Council (personal communication, 15 May 1998).
- 290 Newfoundland Travel Guide (St. John's: Government of Newfoundland and Labrador Department of Tourism, Culture, and Resources, 1998), 40.
- 291 Cayo and Fennelly, "Crossing the Rock," 38-49.
- 292 Furlong, "Remembering a historic trek."
- 293 N.R. Williams, "Cormack's Trail Retraced," read before the Newfoundland Historical Society, St. John's, 28 May 1971, ms. deposited with Memorial University, CNS.
- 294 Chris Flannagan, "Platoon travels historic route," The Evening

Telegram, 17 Sept. 1994, 1; Flannagan, "Bears get meal at soldier's expense," *The Evening Telegram*, 23 Oct. 1994, 3.

- 295 "Mr. Knowling's Tramp Through the Country," *The Trade Review* (St. John's), 16 Apr. 1904; John Lewis, "The Island in Winter," ms. copy in the possession of Ingeborg Marshall. Lewis crossed the island on skis in seven stages, between 1975 and 1985.
- 296 The Royal City Record (New Westminster), 16 Aug. 1986.
- 297 Randy Joyce, "Fund inaugurated to provide monument for Cormack's grave in B.C. community," *The Evening Telegram*, 16 Aug. 1977.
- 298 Archie Miller, curator of the New Westminster Museum, to Ingeborg Marshall, 2 June 1998.
- 299 The date of Cormack's death was recorded on the headstone as 29 April 1868; Joyce, "Fund inaugurated ...," *The Evening Telegram*, 16 Aug. 1977.
- 300 *The Royal City Record* (New Westminster), 16 Aug. 1986. Information about the memorial and a copy of the photograph and inscription were provided by the curator of the museum, Archie Miller.
- 301 Inscriptions copied from the memorial during a visit by Ingeborg Marshall.
- 302 British Columbian, 9 May 1868; Howley, Beothucks, 234–37. It is believed that John Robson, editor of the British Columbian, was the author of the obituary. Edward Graham to the editor of The Public Ledger (Newfoundland), Victoria, BC, 20 Sept. 1871, published in The Public Ledger, 31 Oct. 1871.